THE IMPACT OF THE PRESIDENCY OF

## DONALD TRUMP ON AMERICAN JEWRY AND ISRAEL



Casden Institute for the Study of the Jewish Role in American Life Annual Review, Volume 19

# The Impact of the Presidency of Donald Trump on American Jewry and Israel

Edited by Steven F. Windmueller

Casden Institute for the Study of the Jewish Role
in American Life

Purdue University Press

Chapter entitled, "Trump: Friend Extraordinaire to Israel and the Jewish People" by Zionist Organization of America (ZOA) National President Morton A. Klein and ZOA Director of Research & Special Projects Elizabeth A. Berney, Esq.

**Copyright December 2021** 

#### **Introduction and Reflections of the Editor**

by Dr. Steven F. Windmueller

I am particularly appreciative to Morton Klein and Elizabeth Berney, both for their important contribution to my recently edited book, *The Impact of the Presidency of Donald Trump on American Jewry and Israel*, https://www.amazon.com/Impact-Presidency-Donald-American-Israel/dp/161249708X, and for extending to me this opportunity to introduce their essay, and offer some perspectives on this book project, and the state of our community.

My book presents ten engaging essays that explore diverse perspectives in connection with the unique Trump presidency, and its imprint on the Jewish community and Israel.

Mr. Klein's and Ms. Berney's essay provides fascinating historical perspective, along with a thorough analysis of President Trump's achievements for American Jewry and Israel. Their essay also offers information that counters harsh views of President Trump held by some others within the Jewish community.

One of the tragedies of this moment has been the absence of civil and responsible discussion across the deep partisan divisions that define our nation and our Jewish community. Wherever one stands on the political spectrum, the benefits of thoughtful and respectful conversations seem to be an essential ingredient, if we seek to advocate for our collective interests on behalf of the State of Israel.

My hope is that Mr. Klein's and Ms. Berney's enclosed essay, and the other essays in my book, will inspire, inform and engage readers in these essential conversations.

Steven Windmueller is professor emeritus of Jewish communal studies at the Jack H. Skirball Campus of HUC-JIR, Los Angeles. His writings maybe found on his website, www.thewindreport. com.

## Trump: Friend Extraordinaire to Israel and the Jewish People by Morton A. Klein and Elizabeth A. Berney, Esq.

President Donald Trump is deservedly beloved by many Jews, especially, but not only, in the pro-Israel and Orthodox Jewish communities. The reasons for this sentiment include that President Trump implemented his tremendous, lengthy list of pro-Israel promises (described in this essay), raising devoted American Jews' spirits. Further, young Jews benefited from Trump's executive order and his administration's pro-active steps to protect beleaguered American Jewish students from antisemitic harassment on college campuses.<sup>1</sup>

Trump's inclusive American patriotism encompassed Jewish Americans and all Americans, as exemplified in these Torah-inspired words in Trump's inaugural address: "When you open your heart to patriotism, there is no room for prejudice. The Bible tells us how good and pleasant it is when God's people live together in unity."

Trump's basic philosophy towards Israel and the pro-Israel community was embodied in his simple, powerful declaration during a March 2016 campaign speech: "When I become president, the days of treating Israel like a second-class citizen will end on day one." For the Jewish people accustomed to being accorded "second class citizen" status, this was an incredible breath of fresh air. Most significantly, President Trump recognized the Jewish people's rights to and historical connection to the Land of

Israel, including Jerusalem, the Golan and Judea/Samaria. Trump thus respected the Jewish people's historical claim, U.S. and international law, and the commonsense positions and binding commitments made to the Jewish nation by much earlier U.S. presidents and Congress. Trump thus rejected hostile presidents' (especially Obama's and Carter's) and United Nations' efforts to repudiate and undermine Israel's basic sovereign rights and the U.S.-Israel alliance.

Trump moreover stood with Israel against Iran's genocidal mullahs, the Palestinian Authority's incitement and payments to murder Jews.

#### I. THE ROOTS OF TRUMP'S PHILOSEMITISM

American presidents' philosemitism is often developed at an early age. A prime example is young Abraham Lincoln's upbringing by old school Calvinists who held the Jewish people and Bible in esteem.<sup>4</sup> Lincoln's schoolbook, the *English Reader*, favorably depicted Esther's bravery and defeat of Haman.<sup>5</sup> Lincoln had a Jewish circle of friends and supporters.<sup>6</sup> As president, Lincoln promptly countermand an antisemitic order, and planned to visit the holy land after completing his presidential term.<sup>7</sup>

Trump's affinity for the Jewish people and Israel was similarly deep-rooted. Donald's father Fred donated land, financing and continuing support for a Brooklyn synagogue whose congregants included many Holocaust survivors. The Trumps (including Donald) and the Rabbi's family remained lifelong friends.<sup>8</sup>

In February 2005, when David Friedman's father, Rabbi Morris Friedman died, a severe snowstorm required David Friedman to

sit shiva alone. Donald Trump traveled for three and a half hours through the storm to sit shiva with Friedman, even though Friedman was then simply another attorney for Trump's business. This kindness marked the beginning of the Trump-Friedman friendship.<sup>9</sup> Throughout the Trump presidency, Friedman served as a superb U.S. Ambassador to Israel. Trump was the Grand Marshall of the 2004 Salute to Israel Parade.<sup>10</sup>

Trump supported his daughter Ivanka's conversion to Orthodox Judaism, and speaks adoringly about her "beautiful Jewish babies." Trump also spoke warmly about observance of the Jewish Sabbath: "I have great respect for [the Shabbat traditions]... [It's actually a beautiful thing to watch... In a very hectic life, it really becomes a very peaceful time." 12

#### II. THE JEWISH COMMUNITY'S DIVIDED REACTION

Caring pro-Israel Jews were deeply pained when sincerely philosemitic President Trump was outrageously defamed as comparable to a "Nazi" by his political opponents (especially then-candidate Biden), and by leftwing Jewish groups, including the Democratic Jewish Council of America.<sup>13</sup>

It is an enormous tragedy that groups such as the Anti-Defamation League (ADL),<sup>14</sup> which is headed by a former special assistant to President Obama,<sup>15</sup> and leftwing Reform movement and J Street also participated in maligning one of the greatest friends of the Jewish people and opposed many of Trump's pro-Israel, pro-Jewish policies.

The pro-Israel community marveled at President Trump's strength and accomplishments in the face of ceaseless attacks.

Activist Jewish leaders formed "Jews Choose Trump," <sup>16</sup> "Jews For Trump," <sup>17</sup> and "Jews Choose Four More Years PAC," <sup>18</sup> to support the president. Large crowds showed up at "Jews 4 Trump" rallies, <sup>19</sup> and car and boat parades. <sup>20</sup> Many prayed to G-d to protect the President Trump from the malicious efforts to destroy him and his legacy.

#### III. A GOLDEN ERA – AND ITS FUTURE IMPACT

The Trump presidency was a golden era for the Jewish people. But frighteningly, the Biden administration appears to be hell-bent on rapidly dismantling many of President Trump's pro-Israel and Jewish civil rights policies. In July 2020, then-candidate Biden appeared together with Islamist radicals opposed to Israel's existence at the "Million Muslim Votes Summit" and promised to reverse a long list of Trump's pro-Israel policies. Upon obtaining the presidency, President Biden appointed a slew of high-level officials who are hostile to Jews and Israel and who seek to appease Iran. These include appointees who justified violence against Jews, arranged for boycotts against pro-Israel organizations, and organized anti-Israel demonstrations. These appointees promptly set about carrying out Biden's promised troubling agenda.

Fortunately, at least a few of President Trump's accomplishments – such as moving the U.S. embassy to Jerusalem, will likely remain intact. Shortly after President Biden took office, the Senate overwhelmingly (97 to 3) passed an amendment to keep the U.S. Embassy in Jerusalem.<sup>24</sup>

Even where it may not succeed, there is Congressional and other pushback against Biden's reversals of Trump's pro-Jewish,

pro-Israel accomplishments. For instance, after Biden's Secretary of State Antony Blinken announced that the U.S. will rejoin the antisemitic, <sup>25</sup> Israel-bashing United Nations Human Rights Council (UNHRC), <sup>26</sup> which Trump and his UN ambassador, Amb. Nikki Haley, had courageously left, forty-four Congressmembers immediately signed a letter, led by Texas Rep. Chip Roy, aptly calling Biden and Blinken's plan to rejoin the UNHRC "morally reprehensible." Congressman Roy also introduced legislation to prohibit using taxpayer funds for the UNHRC. <sup>28</sup>

Other sensible pro-Israel Trump policies, overturned by the Biden administration, will nonetheless live on as the ideals that millions of Americans and American Jews will aspire to return to.

# IV.TRUMP UNDERSTOOD THE REAL IMPEDIMENTS TO MIDDLE EAST PEACE – THE PALESTINIAN AUTHORITY, RADICAL ISLAMIC TERRORISM AND IRAN:

President Trump demonstrated that peace can best be achieved by standing with Israel and other Middle Eastern allies, instead of by appeasing enemies and terrorists. Trump promised during his inaugural address, "We will reinforce old alliances and form new ones, and unite the civilized world against radical Islamic terrorism, which we will eradicate completely from the face of the earth."<sup>29</sup>

#### A. The PA

Trump understood and acted upon the fact that the real impediments to peace between Israel and the Palestinian Authority ("PA") are the PA's incitement and "pay to slay" payments reward-

ing Arab terrorists for murdering Jews and Americans: Trump demanded that PA dictator Mahmoud Abbas end incitement and payments to terrorists<sup>30</sup>; signed the Taylor Force Act;<sup>31</sup> and stopped the flow of U.S. tax dollars to the Palestinian Authority (PA), so that U.S. moneys would no longer facilitate those gruesome payments.<sup>32</sup>

Worrisomely, in April 2021, Biden announced \$235 million of aid to the Palestinian Arabs, <sup>33</sup> over Israel's strong objection, without requiring the PA to end its "pay to slay" payments. (\$150 million will flow through UNRWA – see item B. below.) In addition, Biden sent \$15 million to the Palestinian Arabs in March 2021. <sup>34</sup> Further, in late May 2021, *after* Hamas launched 4,340 rockets at Israel in two weeks, and the PA incited pogroms by Israeli-Arabs on their Jewish neighbors, including breaking into Jewish homes, and burning Jewish schools and synagogues, Biden's Secretary of State Antony Blinken announced that the U.S. is "in the process of providing more than \$360 million in urgent support to the Palestinian people," including millions of new funding to the PA and Gaza. U.S. tax dollars will thus once again enable the PA's heinous payments to Jew-killers (likely in violation of the Taylor Force Act), and UNRWA's support of Hamas. <sup>35</sup>

President Trump also promised to close the PLO Mission in Washington if the PA/PLO failed to stop "pay to slay" payments, and followed through with his promise when the PA continued to financially reward murdering Jews and Americans.<sup>36</sup> Further, President Trump's Vision for Peace insisted upon the sensible prerequisite for a peace deal, that the Palestinians must stop financially compensating and incentivizing violence, and end all programs

that teach hatred of Jews and Israel, including school curricula and textbooks.<sup>37</sup>

In addition, Trump appropriately down-graded the U.S. consulate in Jerusalem, which had catered to the Palestinian Authority, into a division of the U.S. Embassy. The consulate was an insult to Israel's sovereignty in Jerusalem: No other country has a U.S. consulate catering to a non-sovereign group. Unfortunately, in late May 2021, Biden's Secretary of State stated that the administration will re-open the insulting U.S. consulate.<sup>38</sup> Biden's campaign promises also included re-opening the PLO mission, even though doing so would violate U.S. law.<sup>39</sup>

#### B. UNRWA

Trump also appropriately cut off funding to the United Nations Relief and Works Agency ("UNRWA") – the corrupt<sup>40</sup> UN agency that teaches generations of Arabs to hate Jews and Israel; employs Hamas terrorists; perpetuates phony "Palestinian refugee" status among descendants who are not legitimate refugees; and store weapons for Hamas in Gaza.<sup>41</sup> UNRWA's fraudulent practices have been documented since its outset.<sup>42</sup> A recent U.S. report found that there are only 20,000 Palestinian Arab refugees in the world<sup>43</sup> –fewer than UNRWA's bloated 33,0000 employees, and far less than the 5.3 million such refugees that UNRWA fraudulently claims by padding the numbers. Similarly, Lebanon's census found that UNRWA massively inflated (tripled) the actual number of Palestinian Arab refugees in Lebanon, even under UNRWA's expansive refugee definition.<sup>44</sup> As noted above, unfortunately Biden promptly restored funding to UNRWA.

#### C. Iran

The Iran deal (the JCPOA) paved Iran's way to nuclear weapons and increased Iran's financial support for its terror proxies and activities. Iran moreover violated the deal from day one – and the deal was an existential threat to both the United States and Israel.

In January 2018, Trump gave Iran a last chance to fix the Iran deal's fatal flaws.<sup>45</sup> In May 2018, after no corrections to the deal or Iran's behavior occurred, President Trump appropriately withdrew from the disastrous Iran deal and announced, among other things, that:

"Iran remains the world's leading state sponsor of terrorism, and provides assistance to Hezbollah, Hamas, the Taliban, al-Qa'ida, and other terrorist networks. . . . Since the JCPOA's inception, . . . Iran has only escalated its destabilizing activities. . . . Meanwhile, Iran has publicly declared it would deny the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) access to military sites in direct conflict with the Additional Protocol to its Comprehensive Safeguards Agreement with the IAEA. In 2016, Iran also twice violated the JCPOA's heavy water stockpile limits. This behavior is unacceptable, especially for a regime known to have pursued nuclear weapons in violation of its obligations under the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons. . . . "46"

Soon thereafter, President Trump announced that "the United States has launched a campaign of economic pressure to deny the regime the funds it needs to advance its bloody agenda."<sup>47</sup>

Trump proved that "maximum pressure" Iran sanctions in fact work: These sanctions dramatically reduced Iran's military expenditures and funding of its terror proxies, thereby reducing the proliferation of terror.<sup>48</sup> The sanctions also placed the U.S. in a position to obtain a far better nuclear deal, if the U.S. properly maintained those strong sanctions as leverage.<sup>49</sup>

Moreover, instead of putting "daylight" between Israel and the administration (as Obama did), President Trump frequently discussed with Israeli Prime Minister Netanyahu their "continued close coordination on countering the malign influence of Iran." <sup>50</sup>

Trump also made the Middle East safer for U.S. forces, Israel and our other allies via the U.S.' targeted killing of designated terrorist and IRGC leader Qasem Soleimani – who had murdered hundreds of Americans, Jews and others. At the time Soleimani was assassinated, Soleimani "was plotting imminent and sinister attacks on American diplomats and military personnel."<sup>51</sup>

While it is unknown whether the U.S. had any role in the targeted assassination of chief Iranian nuclear terrorist Mohsen Fakhrizadeh, this too saved an enormous number of American, Jewish and other lives.<sup>52</sup>

President Trump also showed that the American people cherish our ally Israel and oppose appeasing Iran's dangerous mullahs. At virtually every rally, Trump elicited huge cheers from the massive crowds there when he proudly recalled moving of the U.S. embassy to Israel's capital Jerusalem and ending the disastrous Iran deal.<sup>53</sup>

Unfortunately, Biden gave top posts in his administration to Obama's top Iran deal negotiators, including Wendy Sherman<sup>54</sup>, Robert Malley<sup>55</sup>, John Kerry<sup>56</sup>, Jake Sullivan<sup>57</sup> and William Burns.<sup>58</sup> The Biden administration then promptly began talks to lift sanctions on Iran and re-enter the original deleterious Iran

#### D. Israel's Right to Self Defense

The Trump administration strongly affirmed that "Israel absolutely has a sovereign right to defend itself" — and took no actions to undermine that right. Pres. Biden also voiced support for Israel's right to defend herself. However, Biden is believed to have exerted enormous pressure on Israel to prematurely discontinue efforts to demolish Hamas' and Palestinian Islamic Jihad's terror infrastructure in Gaza; Israeli Foreign Minister Gabi Ashkenazi reportedly acknowledged during the Israeli cabinet meeting agreeing to the ceasefire that Israel no longer had sufficient international support to continue the operation. 61

## V. TRUMP AFFIRMED ISRAEL'S LAWFUL RIGHTS TO HER LAND

## A. Trump's Pre-Inaugural Battle To Stop Obama's Push for Anti-Israel UN Resolutions

Donald Trump's first major, courageous presidential battle on behalf of the Jewish people occurred in December 2016, while Trump was still president-elect. Trump and his transition team – including General Michael Flynn, Jared Kushner, and David Friedman—vigorously lobbied member nations of the United Nations Security Council (unfortunately unsuccessfully) to try to stop the passage of extremely anti-Israel UNSC Resolution 2334.<sup>62</sup> Leaked documents revealed that the lame duck Obama administration (including John Kerry and Susan Rice) worked with the PLO to orchestrate UNSC Res. 2334.<sup>63</sup>

On December 22, 2016, President-elect Trump spoke with

Egyptian President Abdel Fattah al-Sisi, and persuaded Egypt (which was the original nominal sponsor of UNSC Res. 2334) to withdraw the resolution that day.<sup>64</sup> However, the next day (December 23), New Zealand, Malaysia, Venezuela, and Senegal re-introduced the resolution. UNSC Res. 2334 was adopted on the same day, due to the Obama administration's behind-the-scenes maneuvers in collaboration with the PA,<sup>65</sup> and abstention to enable the resolution to pass.

UNSC Resolution 2334<sup>66</sup> falsely and outrageously – and in violation of international law –declared that Judaism's holiest sites, including the Temple Mount, Western Wall, Jerusalem's Old City and its Jewish Quarter, the Mount of Olives and its 2,500-year-old Jewish cemetery, as well as Hadassah Hospital, Hebrew University, and the historic Jewish heartlands of Judea and Samaria, are all "occupied Arab land." UNSC Res. 2334 also promoted BDS (anti-Israel boycotts, divestment and sanctions), and falsely claimed that Jewish homes in the above-listed historic Jewish areas "have no legal validity, and constitute[] a flagrant violation of international law"

As the International Legal Professor Eugene Kontorovich notes, the UN Security Council has no authority to make or interpret international law.<sup>67</sup> Resolutions such as UNSC 2334 are moreover null and void because they contradict binding international law discussed below, including the British Mandate, the Anglo-American Treaty of 1924, and UN Charter Article 80 – which prohibit the UN (and others) from ceding the Jewish people's land to any other entity.

UNSC Res. 2334 was widely condemned.<sup>68</sup> The U.S. House

of Representatives overwhelmingly passed<sup>69</sup> a bipartisan resolution strongly condemning UNSC Res. 2334.<sup>70</sup> Senator Tom Cotton stated: "This cowardly, disgraceful action cements President Obama's richly deserved legacy as the most anti-Israel president in American history This resolution hurts the prospects for a secure and just peace by targeting Israel for building homes in Jerusalem, its own capital, while not specifically addressing Palestinian incitement of and financial support for terrorism."

Unfortunately, despite UNSC Res. 2334's legal invalidity, UNSC Resolution 2334 continues to enable economic boycotts against Israel and has been a potent propaganda tool to delegitimize the Jewish state and falsely delegitimize 700,000 innocent, devoted Jews, who live in the historic Jewish homeland, as "flagrant" violators of international law. The resolution also placed Trump in a position at the outset, in which Trump would have an uphill climb to undo serious damage done by Obama.

Shortly after passing UNSC Resolution 2334, Obama tried to orchestrate an even worse UN resolution, to impose parameters that would force establishing a Palestinian Arab state on the suicidal-to-Israel 1949 Armistice Lines. The 1949 Armistice lines are where the fighting stopped, after six Arab nations invaded Israel in 1948, killed over 6,000 Jews, and seized lands guaranteed to the Jewish state, including the historic Jewish areas of eastern Jerusalem and Judea/Samaria. The armistice agreements between Israel and her Arab neighbors specifically stated that the Armistice lines have no precedential effect.<sup>72</sup>

The 1949 Armistice lines are also called the "1967 lines," the "pre-1967 lines," and "the green line," and were aptly called

"Auschwitz lines" by dovish Israeli Ambassador Abba Eban,<sup>73</sup> because these lines would leave Israel with an indefensible waist of less than 9 miles across. Then-Governor George W. Bush famously commented during a 1998 helicopter ride over the area: "In Texas, we have driveways longer than that."<sup>74</sup> The "Protectors of Israel" (HaBithonistim) organization, comprised of 1,700 high-ranking Israeli officers and security professionals, explain that Israel's retention of Judea/Samaria is vital for Israel to be able to defend herself.<sup>75</sup> The indefensibility of the 1949/pre-1967 lines is precisely why those who wish to destroy Israel seek to push Israel back to these lines.

After Israeli Ambassador to the UN Danny Danon learned that the Obama administration was trying to enact this second disastrous resolution, Israel successfully sought a Russian veto. The Trump transition team's General Flynn called Russian Ambassador Sergey Kislyak. Russia decided to veto the resolution, forcing Obama to abandon it.<sup>76</sup> The Obama administration then engineered baseless criminal charges against patriot General Flynn, regarding his phone calls with Ambassador Kislyak.<sup>77</sup>

### B. Background on Presidential Commitments and Policies Regarding Israel's Sovereign Rights

A very brief review of key past presidential policies regarding Israel's sovereign rights is helpful for putting the Trump era into perspective. President Trump halted recent presidents' (especially Carter's and Obama's) efforts to undermine the pro-Israel policies and rights guaranteed to the Jewish people by U.S. and international law. Trump thus restored the Israel's lawful rights affirmed by predecessors such as Presidents Adams, Cleveland, Wilson,

Harding, Coolidge, Truman, LBJ and many others.

Early U.S. Presidents were sympathetic to restoring the Jewish nation in her homeland. President John Adams wrote to a member of the Spanish Portuguese synagogue in New York that he wished he could be at the head of "a hundred thousand Israelites . . . & marching with them into Judea & making a conquest of that country & restoring your nation to the dominion of it. For I really wish the Jews again in Judea an independent nation."<sup>78</sup>

In 1917, President Woodrow Wilson pre-approved the Balfour Declaration. Wilson's pre-approval was a pre-requisite for Britain's issuance of the declaration embracing the reestablishment of the Jewish homeland. President Wilson later told his friend Rabbi Stephen S. Wise (a former Zionist Organization of America president), "How proud I am that because of the teachings instilled in me by my father, it has been my privilege to restore the Holy Land to its rightful owners." Moreover, regarding anti-Zionist Jews who opposed the Balfour Declaration, Wilson stated: "My waste-basket is big enough to take care of all such letters."

In 1922, President Warren Harding signed the Lodge-Fish resolution, also approving the establishment of the Jewish homeland in the area of the former Ottoman Empire referred to as Palestine, which included Israel within the "green line" as well as Judea/Samaria and all of Jerusalem and Jordan.<sup>82</sup>

In 1925, Calvin Coolidge and the U.S. Senate ratified the Anglo-American Treaty of 1924,<sup>83</sup> which reiterated and consented to the 1922 British Mandate for Palestine.<sup>84</sup> The 1922 Mandate (and the Anglo-American Treaty of 1924) recognized "the historical connection of the Jewish people with Palestine"; designated the

area (including Judea/Samaria and Jerusalem) as a "sacred trust" for "reconstituting" the Jewish homeland; and made the Mandatory (Britain) responsible to "secure the establishment of the Jewish national home," and "for seeing that no Palestine territory shall be ceded or leased to, or in any way placed under the control of, the Government of any foreign Power."

In 1945, President Harry Truman agreed to the UN Charter, which, in Article 80, preserved intact all rights granted to the Jewish people under the Mandate, even after the Mandate would expire in 1948. Article 80 prohibits the UN from transferring rights over any part of Palestine to any non-Jewish entity, such as a "Palestinian state." UN resolutions (such as UNSC Res. 2334) that contradict the Charter are thus void. 66

In June 1967, Israel regained territories (Judea/Samaria and eastern Jerusalem) that Jordan illegally seized and held for 19 years, from 1948-1967, after six Arab nations invaded Israel in 1948. President Lyndon Johnson promptly declared that Israel was entitled to "recognized boundaries and other arrangements that will give them security against terror, destruction, and war," and that an Israeli withdraw to the 1949 Armistice lines "is *not* a prescription for peace but for renewed hostilities." Johnson and his Ambassador to the United Nations, Arthur Goldberg made certain that unanimously-adopted UN Security Council Resolution 242 guaranteed Israel "secure and recognized borders" and did *not* require Israel to withdraw from all territories that Israel liberated in the defensive Six Day War. 88

President George W. Bush, in his April 14, 2004 letter to Israel's prime minister, reiterated Israel's entitlement to "secure and

recognized borders," and affirmed that, "In light of new realities on the ground, including already existing major Israeli populations centers [Jewish communities in Judea/Samaria], it is unrealistic to expect that the outcome of final status negotiations will be a full and complete return to the armistice lines of 1949."89

## C. Carter and Obama Attempted to Undermine Israel's Sovereign Rights

In 1978, President Jimmy Carter ran roughshod over the policies and the binding international legal rights enshrined in the forgoing agreements. Carter's State Department legal adviser, Herbert Hansell, authored the infamous "Hansell letter," which wrongly claimed that Israeli civilian "settlements" (Jewish homes and communities) in the "West Bank", Gaza, the Golan and Sinai were in "occupied territories" and were "inconsistent with international law." (Jordan renamed Judea and Samaria the "West Bank" after Jordan illegally seized and occupied Judea/Samaria and eastern Jerusalem from 1948 to 1967.)

By its own terms, the Hansell letter's conclusions that Israel's presence in Judea/Samaria and Gaza was an "occupation" expired when Israel signed peace agreements with Egypt in 1979 and Jordan in 1994. Yet anti-Israel activists continue to cite and attempt to resuscitate the Hansell letter's false claims that Jewish communities in the Jewish homeland are illegal and an "occupation."

Subsequent administrations disagreed with the Hansell letter. Reagan flatly stated, "I disagreed when the previous [Carter] Administration referred to them [settlements] as illegal, they're not illegal." Reagan also noted that the first hurdle to peace was the refusal of Arab nations to recognize Israel's right to exist.<sup>92</sup>

However, even before he orchestrated UNSC Resolution 2334, Obama tried to delegitimize the right of Jews to live in the Jewish historic heartlands which are guaranteed to Israel under international law and are essential to Israel's security. In his infamous June 2009 Cairo speech, Obama stated that "[t]he United States does not accept the legitimacy of continued Israeli settlements," and falsely complained about Israeli "occupation." In another notorious speech on May 19, 2011, Obama again falsely complained about "occupation" and called for pushing Israel back to the Auschwitz lines, saying: "we believe the borders of Israel and Palestine should be based on the 1967 lines with mutually agreed swaps." Similarly, at his 2016 speech at the United Nations, Obama called for Israel to "recognize[] that it cannot permanently occupy and settle Palestinian land."

The Obama administration even condemned Israel for approving apartments in *Jerusalem* – calling them "settlements." Obama also refused to honor the George W. Bush administration's 2004 agreement approving natural growth within the existing area of "settlements," and instead demanded a stop to *all* building of Jewish homes in "settlements."

Obama also instigated or maintained numerous additional biased policies to undermine Israel's sovereignty – including not moving the U.S. embassy to Jerusalem; re-issuing anti-Israel Clinton-era product labeling guidelines<sup>97</sup>; supporting antisemitic EU labeling guidelines<sup>98</sup>; attacking the pro-Israel portions of a Congressional trade law<sup>99</sup>; and not allowing Americans born in Jerusalem to list "Jerusalem, Israel" on their passports. At a White House meeting in 2011, Obama urged leaders of America's 50

major Jewish organizations to "search their souls" about Israel's seriousness for peace<sup>100</sup> – thereby wrongly placing the onus for the lack of peace on Israel – at the same time that the Palestinian Authority continued to pay terrorists to murder innocent Jews. Trump changed all this.

## D. Trump Reinstated and Effectuated American Support for Israel's Sovereign Rights

The Trump transition team's efforts to block the Obama-orchestrated anti-Israel UN resolutions was only the first of many Trump administration efforts to reinstate and implement American support for Israel's sovereign rights.

(1) Jerusalem Recognition/US Embassy Move: In December 2017, President Trump recognized Jerusalem as Israel's capital and directed the move of the U.S. Embassy to Jerusalem. 101 Trump's announcement affirmed that Israel was entitled to the sovereign rights enjoyed by all other nations, saying: "Israel is a sovereign nation with the right like every other sovereign nation to determine its own capital. . . . It was 70 years ago that the United States, under President Truman, recognized the State of Israel. Ever since then, Israel has made its capital in the city of Jerusalem — the capital the Jewish people established in ancient times." 102

Trump's announcement occurred 23 years after Congress overwhelmingly passed the Jerusalem Embassy Act of 1995,<sup>103</sup> which recognized Jerusalem as Israel's capital and called for moving the embassy to Jerusalem no later than 1999. Throughout those 23 years, Congress passed additional laws calling for presidents to comply with the Jerusalem Embassy Act<sup>104</sup> – and yet U.S. presidents repeatedly waived implementing the Jerusalem Embassy

Following Trump's announcement, the U.S. Embassy opened in Jerusalem in a record six months, on May 14, 2018, the seventieth anniversary of modern Israel's independence. Trump's move received significant bipartisan support, and demonstrated that U.S. policy should not be determined by radical Islamist terrorist threats. Trump also encouraged and welcomed other nations' move of their embassies to Jerusalem.

- (2) Passports: Showing further respect for Israel's sovereign capital, the Trump administration allowed Americans born in Jerusalem to finally list "Jerusalem, *Israel*" on their U.S. passports voluntarily becoming the first administration to comply with the law Congress passed in 2002 requiring the State Department to allow Americans born in Jerusalem to list their birth country. (In 2003, the ZOA initiated the first case for an American seeking to have "Jerusalem, Israel" listed on his passport, and fought long legal battles challenging the Bush '43 and Obama administration's refusals to comply with the passport law. (10)
- (3) Golan Recognition: The Golan Heights' Jewish history dates back to Biblical times continuing through the ninth century CE. Thirty-eight ancient synagogues' remains were found there. In the 1880s, Jews purchased large tracts of land and farmed in the Golan. The Golan was guaranteed to the Jewish people in the British Palestine Mandate; but then, without authorization, England traded the Golan to France in return for British rights to Iraqi oil fields. Syria (created in 1946 from the French Mandate) used the Golan to launch deadly attacks on Israel. Israel recaptured the Golan in 1967. The Golan provided the buffer that

saved Israel from being entirely overrun by Syria's invasion of Israel in the surprise 1973 Yom Kippur War. Today, Israeli sovereignty in the Golan enables Israel to defend against Iranian, Hezbollah and other terror groups' attacks from southern Syria. Israeli sovereignty over Israel's portion of the Golan is thus historically warranted, stabilizing, and a security necessity.<sup>112</sup>

On Purim (March 21), 2019, Trump cheered the pro-Israel community by announcing, "After 52 years it is time for the United States to fully recognize Israel's Sovereignty over the Golan Heights, which is of critical strategic and security importance to the State of Israel and Regional Stability!" Five days later, with Israeli Prime Minister at his side, Trump formally recognized Israeli sovereignty over the Golan, noting that "Iran, terrorist groups in Southern Syria, including Hezbollah, continue to make the Golan Heights a potential launching ground for attacks against Israel. Very violent attacks. Any possible future peace agreement must account for Israel's need to defend itself from Syria, Iran, and other regional threats." 114

Alarmingly, the Biden administration promptly unraveled and refused to confirm U.S. recognition of Israeli sovereignty in the Golan. Instead, Biden's Secretary of State Blinken stated that "legal questions" about the Golan are "something we'd look at" if the situation in Syria changes.<sup>115</sup>

(4) Recognizing Judea-Samaria Communities' Legality: In November 2019, Secretary of State Pompeo announced that the Trump administration was reversing the Carter and Obama administrations' attempts to delegitimize the legality of "settlements" (Jewish communities in Judea-Samaria). Secretary Pompeo fur-

ther explained, "After carefully studying all sides of the legal debate, this administration agrees with President Reagan. The establishment of Israeli civilian settlements in the West Bank is *not* per se inconsistent with international law. . . . [C]alling the establishment of civilian settlements inconsistent with international law hasn't . . . advanced the cause of peace."

Pompeo's announcement was a vital development. As international Law Professor Eugene Kontorovich wrote, Israeli settlements do not in fact violate international law, and the Trump administration's recognition of this fact busted the baseless "occupation myth" employed by Israel's detractors.<sup>117</sup>

The Trump administration also ended the Obama administration's antisemitic policy of condemning Jews for building homes in Jerusalem and elsewhere in the Jewish homeland.

- (5) Visits to Judean Winery and the Golan: In November 2020, Secretary of State Michael Pompeo's visited the Psagot Winery in Benjamin in the Judean Hills near Jerusalem, and the Golan Heights. These visits underscored Israel's sovereign rights to Judea-Samaria and the Golan and counteracted the delegitimization of Israel's rights. Secretary Pompeo tweeted, "Enjoyed lunch at the scenic Psagot Winery today. Unfortunately, Psagot and other businesses have been targeted by pernicious EU labeling efforts that facilitate the boycott of Israeli companies. The U.S. stands with Israel and will not tolerate any form of delegitimization." 118
- (6) Scientific, Industrial and Agricultural Research In Judea-Samaria and the Golan: During a ceremony at Ariel University in Samaria, Israel in October 2020, U.S. Ambassador

David Friedman and Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu signed three revised scientific, industrial, and agricultural research cooperation agreements that removed previous restrictions on funding scientific projects in Judea, Samaria, and the Golan Heights. The Trump administration thereby recognized that scientific knowledge and cooperation between the U.S. and Israel should not be limited by artificial boundaries that deny Israel's sovereign rights.

(7) **Trump's Vision For Peace:** A few months after the Trump administration recognized that "settlements" are legal, the newly unveiled Trump "Vision for Peace" or "Peace to Prosperity" plan likewise recognized Judea-Samaria as "territory to which Israel has asserted valid legal and historical claims, and which are part of the ancestral homeland of the Jewish people." <sup>120</sup>

The Trump peace plan further acknowledged that UN Security Council Resolution 242 did *not* legally require Israel to provide the Palestinians with 100% of pre-1967 territory, and that Israel has already withdrawn from 88% of the territory Israel (re-)captured in 1967.<sup>121</sup>

Trump's "Vision for Peace" moreover insisted that Israel would not need to uproot any settlements, and that the 97% of Israeli settlements would be incorporated into contiguous Israeli territory (with the remaining 3% of Israeli "enclaves" connected via roads). 122

Trump's peace plan also acknowledged the Jewish people's long religious and historical connection to Jerusalem<sup>123</sup>; praised Israel "for safeguarding the religious sites of all" for the past 50 years<sup>124</sup>; recommended that peaceful worshippers of all faiths –

including the Jewish people – should be permitted to pray on the Temple Mount (Judaism's holiest site, now under control of the Jordanian Wakf)<sup>125</sup>; and stated that "Jerusalem will remain the sovereign capital of the State of Israel" and should remain an undivided city.<sup>126</sup>

Numerous other positive aspects of Trump's "Vision for Peace" also moved the "peace paradigm" away from the disastrous, suicidal-for-Israel parameters that Obama tried to impose, and went a long ways towards recognizing Israel's rightful sovereignty and security needs.<sup>127</sup>

There were, however, several drawbacks to the Trump plan. The Trump plan's conceptual maps only allocated 30% of Judea-Samaria to Israel (half of Area C – the area now under Israeli jurisdiction) and left some key roads under Arab control. This would have allowed a Palestinian Arab state to build hostile communities surrounding certain Jewish communities in Area C – even though Areas A and B, which are under Palestinian Authority control, have plenty of open space available for Arab growth. Fortunately, the maps were merely "conceptual" and remained subject to negotiation.

The Trump plan also conditionally recommended some form of Palestinian Arab state – and virtually any such state would likely end up as a terror launching pad. Fortunately, the peace plan also set forth important conditions that the PA had to meet before such a Palestinian Arab state could be negotiated – including ending the PA's incitement and "pay to slay" payments to murder Jews. 129

Despite such drawbacks, the Trump plan was far better than the parameters that Obama tried to impose – which disastrously

tried to carve off all of Judea-Samaria for a Palestinian-Arab terror state, with only agreed-to swaps. Moreover, the Trump peace plan's acknowledgement of the legal validity of Israel's capital, territory and Jewish communities helped end the delegitimization of Israel's rights.

- (8) Trump's Respectful "Facilitator" Role: The Trump administration also respected Israeli sovereignty by only acting as a facilitator. The administration made it clear that the parties could take, leave or negotiate Trump's Vision for Peace. This was a stark contrast to the previous administrations' attempts to impose parameters that would endanger Israel's security.
- (9) Labeling Regulations: The Trump administration also reversed Clinton and Obama-era labeling regulations that had discriminated and facilitated boycotts against Israeli products made in Judea-Samaria, harming 500,000 Jews living in these areas, Jewish businesses, and all employees (both Arab and Jewish) of these businesses. The Trump administration's new guidelines properly allowing products from Israeli territories in Judea Samaria (Area C and H2) to be labeled "Made in Israel." 130

Sadly, shortly after Biden took office, six leftwing Jewish groups, including J Street <sup>131</sup> and New Israel Fund ("NIF," which funds groups that boycott and demonize Israel<sup>132</sup>), urged the Biden administration to rescind the non-discriminatory pro-Israel Trump labeling regulations, and to re-enact the harmful Obama regulations. <sup>133</sup> ZOA promptly spearheaded a letter to the Biden administration from 31 authentically *pro-Israel* Jewish and Rabbinic organizations calling for maintaining the Trump "Made in Israel" labeling regulations. <sup>134</sup>

The labeling issue is unfortunately endemic of certain leftwing Jews' harmful attempts to turn the clock back to the era when Jews and Israel were "second class citizens," and the pro-Israel community's efforts to maintain the Trump administration's pro-Israel advances.

(10) Standing Up for Israeli Sovereignty by Condemning and Combating PA's Instigation of Illegitimate ICC Investigation of Israel: The Trump administration strongly and repeatedly condemned the Palestinian Authority's filing of phony "war crimes" charges against Israel at the International Criminal Court (ICC), and the ICC's politicized, illegitimate attempts to assert jurisdiction over Israel (and over the U.S.). 135 The ICC's assertion of jurisdiction violated Israeli and U.S. sovereignty. The Rome statute that created the ICC limits the ICC's jurisdiction to parties to the Rome statute. Israel and the U.S. are not parties. Trump's Secretary of State Michael Pompeo noted: "A court that attempts to exercise its power outside its jurisdiction is a political tool that makes a mockery of the law and due process."136

The Trump administration also took action to combat the Palestinian Authority's and ICC's abuses: In September 2018, the U.S. ended the waiver that had allowed the Palestinian Liberation Organization (PLO)'s office in Washington, D.C. to remain open (and thus required the PLO office to close), in part because the PLO took no steps to negotiate with Israel, and in part because of "Administration and Congressional concerns with Palestinian attempts to prompt an investigation of Israel by the International Criminal Court." 137

Also, in June 2020, the Trump administration announced that

it was imposing economic sanctions and visa restrictions against ICC personnel investigating the U.S. or America's allies (Israel). That announcement described the ICC's lack of due process and corruption, and noted:

"We're also gravely concerned about the threat the [ICC] poses to Israel. The ICC is already threatening Israel with an investigation of so-called war crimes . . . Given Israel's robust civilian and military legal system and strong track record of investigating and prosecuting wrongdoing by military personnel, it's clear the ICC is only putting Israel in its crosshairs for nakedly political purposes. It's a mockery of justice." "More than 300 members of Congress – Republicans and Democrats alike – recently sent me letters asking that the United States support Israel in the face of the ICC's lawless, politicized attacks. That's what the U.S. is dead set on doing, and with good reason. They're a trusted and wonderful partner and a buttress of American security. If a rogue court can intimidate our friend or any other ally into abrogating its right to self-defense, that puts Americans at risk as well." <sup>138</sup>

In March 2021, Biden's Secretary of State Antony Blinken stated that the U.S. "firmly opposes and is deeply disappointed by" the ICC's decision to investigate Israel. Fifty-three U.S. Senators then signed a bi-partisan letter urging the Biden administration to do more – to use the "full force" of America's influence against the ICC's illegitimate investigation of Israel, and "to defend Israel against discriminatory attacks in all international fora." <sup>140</sup>

But, unfortunately, in April, Biden revoked the U.S. sanctions on ICC personnel, thus ending a key enforcement action needed to stop the ICC's unlawful investigation of Israel.<sup>141</sup> It is also concerning that during his campaign, Biden promised to re-open the PLO office in Washington D.C. – another move which would un-

dermine efforts to stop the unlawful PA/PLO ICC investigation of Israel.<sup>142</sup>

(11) Peace Agreements: The Abraham Accords that the U.S. brokered between Israel and the U.A.E., Bahrain, Morocco and Sudan were also an important step in recognizing Israeli sovereignty, as well as enhancing regional stability, peace and a united front against. Secretary Pompeo tweeted: "I am highly confident that many, many more nations will choose to do the right thing and recognize Israel as the rightful homeland of the Jewish people."<sup>143</sup>

Following the signing of the initial accords, the Trump administration also facilitated agreements and MOUs establishing diplomatic, trade, telecommunications and other relations and forms of cooperation between Israel and its Arab neighbors.<sup>144</sup>

(12) Standing Up for Israel at the United Nations: During Trump's presidency, the U.S. consistently voted with Israel, and stood up for Israel's sovereign rights at the United Nations. In addition, after trying to reform the UN Human Rights Council (UNHRC) – which spends its time passing resolutions bashing Israel and denying Israel's sovereign rights, while ignoring real human rights' abusers, the Trump administration appropriately withdrew from the UNHRC. (As noted earlier, the Biden administration unfortunately announced plans to rejoin the UNHRC.)

#### VI. TRUMP'S VITAL PRO-ISRAEL APPOINTMENTS

Personnel is policy. In the mid-1880s, President Grover Cleveland fired an antisemitic U.S. consul to Jerusalem, Selah Merrill, and eventually replaced him with an American Jew, Henry Gill-

man, who supported Jerusalem's Jewish community. Cleveland also appointed Jewish, Zionist consul Oscar Straus to the Ottoman Empire to help protect Jewish (and Christian) communities in Jerusalem.<sup>145</sup> President William McKinley re-appointed Straus to the same position.<sup>146</sup>

Over a century later, President Trump's appointment of David Friedman as U.S. Ambassador to Israel restored having a friendly-to-Israel Jewish diplomat represent the United States in Israel, after years of less-than-friendly or even hostile U.S. ambassadors to Israel. Indeed, at the conclusion of Trump's and Friedman's terms in office, Israeli Prime Minister Netanyahu said: "there was never a better ambassador than David Friedman in establishing the deep ties between Israel and the US, in correcting the diplomatic injustices that were created over the years in global diplomacy regarding Israel and in establishing the status of Jerusalem as the capital of Israel, and many other things some of which have yet to be told." Israel.

But sadly, American certain leftwing Jews tried to derail David Friedman's confirmation as ambassador and continued to condemn Friedman's pro-Israel positions throughout his term. The Reform movement wrote a public letter that urged Senators to vote against Friedman, condemned Friedman's wish to follow the law by moving the U.S. Embassy to Jerusalem, and called Friedman's understanding of Israel's sovereign rights "extreme views." The anti-Israel group J Street also ran a vicious "Stop Friedman" campaign.

Friedman's opponents also organized and featured in their "Stop Friedman" campaign a letter by five former U.S. ambassa-

dors to Israel (Dan Kurtzer, Thomas Pickering, Edward Walker, Jr., James Cunningham and William Harrop) condemning Friedman. ZOA quickly responded, by sending a letter to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, detailing those five former ambassadors' hostility to Israel, inexperience, and sympathies for Iran, Hamas and Hezbollah.<sup>150</sup>

Another key Trump appointment was his US Ambassador to the United Nations, Nikki Haley, who eloquently spoke out on Israel's behalf. This revived the days of assigning strong U.S. pro-Israel champions to the United Nations, such as President Lyndon Johnson's appointment of Arthur Goldberg; President Gerald Ford's appointment of Ambassador Daniel Patrick Moynihan; President Bush's appointment of Ambassador John Bolton; and President Ronald Reagan's appointment of Jean Kirkpatrick.

Trump made numerous other strong pro-Israel appointments and nominations, such as Ambassadors Ric Grenell (who pushed German businesses to comply with sanctions on Iran), John Bolton and Elan Carr; Secretary of State Mike Pompeo; NSA Robert O'Brien; Jared Kushner; Dr. Sebastian Gorka; Steve Bannon; General Michael Flynn; Jason Greenblatt; Special Representative for International Negotiations Avi Berkowitz; and many more. Such appointees were a stark contrast to other administrations' too-often hostile-to-Israel appointees.<sup>151</sup>

### VII. TRUMP'S STRONG OPPOSITION TO ANTISEMI-TISM, NEO-NAZIS, WHITE SUPREMACISTS, ETC. – AND THE CHARLOTTESVILLE HOAX TRAGEDY

Certain media outlets, political opponents and [leftwing] Jewish groups repeatedly falsely painted President Trump as a neo-Nazi- and white-supremacist-sympathizer. Tragically, to this day, many people, including many in the Jewish community, believe this defamation, and do not know the truth that President Trump frequently specifically condemned and denounced neo-Nazism, the KKK, white supremacists, and antisemitism, in the strongest possible terms – and took strong action against these scourges.

## A. Trump Protected Jews Suffering From Antisemitism on College Campuses

For years, university and government officials did little to address growing antisemitic harassment of Jewish and pro-Israel students on college campuses. While perpetrators of attacks and harassment against other minority groups were swiftly disciplined, similar attacks were often ignored or downplayed when the victims were Jews or pro-Israel students.

Amcha Initiative's database of almost 4,000 antisemitic campus incidents, from 2015 to early 2021, reveals the anti-Israel hate group, Students for Justice in Palestine ("SJP") and its allies perpetrated most such incidents. Similarly, over the past 17 years, ZOA's Center for Law and Justice (which provides free legal services to Jewish and pro-Israel students who are attacked and harassed) received hundreds of complaints about SJP's attacks.

The Trump administration dramatically stepped up enforcement of Jewish and pro-Israel students' rights under to a harassment-free environment, under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. 2000d et seq. ("Title VI"). In 2018, the U.S. Department of Education's Office of Civil Rights ("OCR") re-opened a seven-year-old case against Rutgers University, which alleged that Jewish students were subjected to a hostile environment in violation of Title VI. OCR also agreed to also review Rutgers' current environment, and to use the helpful IHRA definition it its assessment. OCR also obtained groundbreaking agreements with University of North Carolina (UNC) and Duke University, to take specific steps to address antisemitism on their campuses.

President Trump also issued an extremely helpful "Executive Order on Combatting Antisemitism" declaring "the policy of the executive branch to enforce Title VI against prohibited forms of discrimination rooted in anti-Semitism as vigorously as against all other forms of discrimination prohibited by Title VI." <sup>155</sup>

Trump's executive order also required enforcement agencies to consider the helpful International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance ("IHRA") working definition of antisemitism. This definition accurately addresses how antisemitism is expressed today, by recognizing that Jew-hatred can be camouflaged as anti-Israelism or anti-Zionism.

We are concerned that the Biden administration will revert to the pre-Trump days of not addressing discrimination against Jewish students. Biden's new Assistant Attorney General for the Civil Rights Division has a long history of antisemitic and anti-Israel activity. She invited Tony Martin to speak at her college, after he wrote a conspiracy book falsely accusing Jews of dominating the slave trade. Martin's speech denounced Jewish tradition and the Jewish people and called the Talmud's sages "the earliest racists" – and then Clarke stated that Martin's speech was based on "indisputable fact." Clarke recently condemned Israel for denying entry to promoters of anti-Israel boycotts, violence and Hamas; "proudly" supports Linda Sarsour (who calls throwing rocks at Israelis "the definition of courage"); condemned the Trump administration for leaving an anti-Israel UN group; supported required classes that teach white children that they are privileged oppressors; and more. Tucker Carlson succinctly noted: "in a sane country, someone like Kristen Clarke would be under investigation by the Civil Rights Division, not running it." 158

#### B. Trump Deported the Last Nazi War Criminal in the U.S.

In 2018, the Trump administration implemented a 2004 order to deport the last known Nazi war criminal from the United States, Jakiw Palij. Previous administrations failed to deport Palij for fourteen years after the U.S. courts issued his deportation order. Palij was an armed guard at the Trawniki Labor Camp, where 6,000 Jewish children, women, and men were shot to death in one of the single largest massacres of the Holocaust. The White House announcement noted that: "To protect the promise of freedom for Holocaust survivors and their families, President Trump prioritized the removal of Palij," and encouraged the public to come forward if they knew of others who had committed war crimes and then lied to enter the United States. 159

Deporting Palij was a difficult process, involving tough negotiations by U.S. Ambassador to Germany Ric Grenell, propelled by

President Trump. This would not have been undertaken by a president who had Nazi sympathies.

# C. Accord With Arab Nation to Combat Antisemitism

Following the Abraham Accords, the Trump administration, led by U.S. Department of State Special Envoy to Monitor and Combat Antisemitism Elan Carr, also brokered a groundbreaking Memorandum of Understanding ("MOU") on Antisemitism with Bahrain, "to eradicate antisemitism and promote respect and peaceful coexistence between Arab and Jewish people through education and programs." Special Envoy Carr explained that the MOU "is groundbreaking in that it is the first time in history we are seeing Arab partners formally join the United States in combatting antisemitism and the delegitimization of the State of Israel; and employing the International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance definition of antisemitism. This partnership will build a future of tolerance, harmony, and peace for generations to come." <sup>160</sup>

# D. The Charlottesville Episode; Trump in Fact Combatted Neo-Nazism and Antisemitism

The Charlottesville episode was a stunning example of defamation of a president who in fact opposed, repeatedly denounced and combated antisemitism, neo-Nazism and white supremacy. Trump's opponents shamelessly falsely accused him of calling neo-Nazis "very fine people." But, in fact, Trump had made it clear that the phrase "very fine people on both sides" merely referred to people with differing views as to whether a statue should be removed. In the very same breath as his statement that there were "very fine people" on both sides of the statue removal pro-

test, President Trump said: "I'm not talking about the neo-Nazis and the white nationalists, because they should be condemned totally." <sup>161</sup>

Trump also took strong actions to combat the Charlottesville neo-Nazis, etc. He ordered opening a top-priority civil rights investigation into the murder of Heather Heyer; made good on his vow to hold those involved fully accountable; signed and publicly supported S.J. Res. 49, the Charlottesville Joint Resolution, which specifically "reject[ed] white nationalists, white supremacists, the Ku Klux Klan, neo-Nazis, and other hate groups" and *again* specifically denounced neo-Nazis and other hate groups at Charlottesville, saying:

"Racism is evil. And those who cause violence in its name are criminals and thugs, including the KKK, neo-Nazis, white supremacists, and other hate groups that are repugnant to everything we hold dear as Americans. . . . We will spare no resource in fighting so that every American child can grow up free from violence and fear." <sup>163</sup>

Yet, the Charlottesville calumny defaming President Trump ran amok. The Anti-Defamation League (ADL) issued a press release falsely claiming that "President Trump went beyond the pale today in equating racist white supremacists in Charlottesville with counter protesters who were there to stand up against hate." (ADL, which is now headed by a former Obama administration official, also wrongly blamed President Trump for emboldening extremists to make bomb threats against Jewish institutions – when the bomb threats were actually made by a disturbed Israeli teenager opposed ardent friend-of-Israel Mike Pompeo's nomination and wrongly accused Pompeo of anti-Muslim bigotry and signed joint letters with radical Islamist groups CAIR, MPAC, and ISNA

and Iranian regime lobbyist NIAC.<sup>167</sup>)

Then-candidate Biden's campaign launch "soul of the nation" video repeated the "very fine people on both sides' statement out-of-context, and falsely claimed: "the president of the United States assigned a moral equivalence between those spreading hate and those with the courage to stand against it." <sup>168</sup>

The Jewish Democratic Council of America ("JDCA") also released a video ad, retweeted by JDCA Executive Director Halie Soifer, which falsely portrayed President Trump as a "hater" who endangers Jews' future, accompanied by Nazi swastikas and Charlottesville and Holocaust imagery. <sup>169</sup> The JDCA also retweeted a post accusing President Trump's campaign of "similarities to the uprising of Hitler." <sup>170</sup> We believe that these posts were appalling.

The ubiquitous repetition of the Charlottesville lie could very well have cost Trump the election. In retrospect, in addition to all his other efforts, Trump should have mounted a major advertising campaign to set the record straight, and to call out those who falsely painted this most philosemitic of presidents as an antisemite and neo-Nazi/white supremacist sympathizer.

Sadly, the left also falsely maligned other strongly pro-Israel officials in the Trump administration as antisemites and neo-Nazi sympathizers. As Rabbi Heshie Billet said, in his article debunking the false Nazi claims leveled at Trump adviser Dr. Sebastian Gorka, "To smear an innocent man is immoral and politically dishonest."<sup>171</sup>

The Charlottesville calumny may have concerning future consequences. False accusations of antisemitism against those who combat antisemitism can have a chilling effect on our best friends.

Will public officials continue to go out of their way to stand up for Israel and the Jewish people, if some Jewish groups respond by falsely accusing those officials of being neo-Nazis?

# E. Trump Made Numerous Additional Strong Statements Opposing Antisemitism

In addition to his substantive efforts to combat antisemitism and the statements cited above, President Trump made numerous other statements opposing antisemitism, neo-Nazism and white supremacy, in the strongest possible terms. <sup>172</sup> For instance, immediately after the Pittsburgh massacre, President Trump made one of the strongest statements against antisemitism ever uttered by a world leader, saying: "The vile, hate-filled poison of anti-Semitism must be condemned and confronted everywhere and anywhere it appears. There must be no tolerance for anti-Semitism in America or for any form of religious or racial hatred or prejudice."

And in his 2019 State of the Union address, President Trump denounced Iran's shouts of "Death to Israel" and the Pittsburgh massacre, and made this stirring vow to confront every instance of antisemitism: "We must never ignore the vile poison of anti-Semitism, or those who spread its venomous creed. With one voice, we must confront this hatred anywhere and everywhere it occurs." 173

And during an address at the Israel American Council, alongside Special Envoy for Combatting Antisemitism Elan Carr, Trump repeatedly condemned antisemitism, including saying: "Throughout history, anti-Semitism has produced untold pain, suffering evil, and destruction. We must not ignore the vile poison or those who spread its venomous creed. My administration is committed to aggressively challenging and confronting anti-Semitic bigotry in every resource and using every single weapon at our disposal."<sup>174</sup>

And, in his remarks when signing his Executive Order on Combatting Anti-Semitism, President Trump declared: "With one voice, we vow to crush the monstrous evil of anti-Semitism whenever and wherever it appears. And we're working very hard on that. (Applause.) And I can tell you that — that we have a lot of people in government working very, very hard on that, and we appreciate their work." 175

And there are many more examples.

# **CONCLUSION**

Prior to Donald Trump's presidency, several U.S. administrations had been tightening a vise around Israel's neck, producing fear and worry among many pro-Israel Americans. Prior administrations also did little to counteract the harassment of Jewish and pro-Israel students on college campuses. Then along came Donald Trump – who kept his promise, that when he became president, "the days of treating Israel like a second-class citizen will end on day one." 176

President Trump's numerous demonstrations of friendship and support for the Jewish people, Israel and Israel's sovereign rights were truly extraordinary. We believe that history will ultimately recognize Donald Trump as one of the greatest presidents ever for the Jewish people, Israel and America.

At least some of Trump's policies and philosophy will last in the coming years. But the next few years will be marked by many battles to try to prevent Trump's friendly policies from being reversed. We will then need to work hard to reinstate President Trump's pro-Israel and pro-Jewish policies as soon as possible.

# **Endnotes**

- 1. Donald J. Trump, "Executive Order on Combatting Anti-Semitism," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 11, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presiden-tial-actions/executive-order-combating-anti-semitism/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presiden-tial-actions/executive-order-combating-anti-semitism/</a>
- 2. Donald J. Trump, "The Inaugural Address," Trump White House Archives, Jan. 20, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/the-inaugural-address/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/the-inaugural-address/</a>
- 3. Sarah Begley, "Read Donald Trump's Speech to AIPAC," *Time Magazine*, Mar. 21, 2016, https://time.com/4267058/donald-trump-aipac-speech-transcript/
- 4. Jonathan D. Sarna and Benjamin Shapell, "Lincoln and the Jews: A History," *St. Martin's Press*, 2015, p. 2.
- 5. *Id.*, p. 4.
- 6. *Id.*, p.
- 7. *Id.*, p.
- 8. Jon Levine, "How Donald Trump's Developer Dad and a Brooklyn Rabbi Saved a Synagogue," *New York Post*, Oct. 17, 2020, <a href="https://nypost.com/2020/10/17/how-trumps-developer-dad-and-a-brooklyn-rabbi-saved-a-synagogue/">https://nypost.com/2020/10/17/how-trumps-developer-dad-and-a-brooklyn-rabbi-saved-a-synagogue/</a>
- 9. Cindy Grosz, "How a Snowstorm Shiva Forged David Friedman's Friendship with Donald Trump," *The Forward, Scribe Network,* Nov. 14, 2016, <a href="https://forward.com/scribe/354381/how-a-snowstorm-shiva-forged-david-friedmans-friendship-with-donald-trump/">https://forward.com/scribe/354381/how-a-snowstorm-shiva-forged-david-friedmans-friendship-with-donald-trump/</a>
- 10. "Trump to Lead Israel Parade," *The Free Library,* <a href="https://www.thefreelibrary.com/Trump+to+lead+Israel+parade.-a0117117698">https://www.thefreelibrary.com/Trump+to+lead+Israel+parade.-a0117117698</a>
- 11. Maeve Reston, "Ivanka Trump: America's Most Powerful Jewish Woman," CNN, June 2017, <a href="https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2017/politics/state/ivan-ka-trump-religion/">https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2017/politics/state/ivan-ka-trump-religion/</a>
- 12. Jacob Kamars, "Donald Trump Says He is No Apprentice When it Comes to Israel," *JNS*, July 1, 2015, <a href="https://www.jns.org/donald-trump-says-he-is-no-apprentice-when-it-comes-to-israel/">https://www.jns.org/donald-trump-says-he-is-no-apprentice-when-it-comes-to-israel/</a>
- 13. "ZOA to Biden & Jewish Democratic Council of America: Apologize/Retract Offensive/False Analogy of Trump to Nazis," Sept. 29, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/09/10441355-zoa-to-biden-jewish-democratic-council-of-america-apolo-democratic-c

# gize-for-offensive-false-analogy-of-trump-to-nazis/

- 14. *See, e.g.,* "White Supremacists, Extremists Celebrate President Trump's Latest Racist Tweets," ADL, July 15, 2019, <a href="https://www.adl.org/blog/white-suprem-acists-extremists-celebrate-president-trumps-latest-racist-tweets">https://www.adl.org/blog/white-suprem-acists-extremists-celebrate-president-trumps-latest-racist-tweets</a> (calling Trump's rhetoric condemning the antisemitic squad of Ilhan Omar & Rashida etc. "racist" simply because the perpetrators were women of color); "Extremist Support of Donald Trump," ADL, Feb. 28, 2016, <a href="https://www.adl.org/blog/white-supremacists-extremists-celebrate-president-trumps-latest-racist-tweets">https://www.adl.org/blog/white-supremacists-extremists-celebrate-president-trumps-latest-racist-tweets</a>; "A Short History of How Donald Trump Amplifies Extremism & Hate on Twitter," ADL, Nov. 29, 2017; "ADL Calls for President Trump to Be Removed from Office," Jan. 8, 2021, <a href="https://www.adl.org/news/press-releases/adl-calls-for-president-trump-to-be-removed-from-office">https://www.adl.org/news/press-releases/adl-calls-for-president-trump-to-be-removed-from-office</a>.
- 15. Alex VanNess, "Jonathan Greenblatt is Destroying the Anti-Defamation League," New York Post, Dec. 9, 2016, https://nypost.com/2016/12/09/jona-than-greenblatt-is-destroying-the-anti-defamation-league/
- 16. "Jews Choose Trump" website, <a href="https://jewschoosetrump.org">https://jewschoosetrump.org</a>
- 17. "Jews For Trump," Facebook page, <a href="https://www.facebook.com/Jewsforpresidenttrump">https://www.facebook.com/Jewsforpresidenttrump</a>
- 18. "Jews Choose Four More Years PAC," Summary, Open Secrets, <a href="https://www.opensecrets.org/political-action-committees-pacs/jews-choose-four-more-years/">https://www.opensecrets.org/political-action-committees-pacs/jews-choose-four-more-years/</a>
  C00756254/summary/2020
- 19. "Hundreds Attend 'Jews for Trump' Rally in Brooklyn," Newsflare video, Oct. 26, 2020, https://www.newsflare.com/video/388305/hundreds-attend-jews-for-trump-rally-in-brooklyn
- 20. "Jews For Trump Car Parade," video, Oct. 19, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tXHg-2jT-V8; "Trump Supporters Wave the Flag in Great Neck," *Newsday*, Oct. 2020 (with video), https://www.newsday.com/long-island/politics/trump-ral-ly-great-neck-1.50054029; "USA: Hundreds Join "Jews for Trump" Car Parade in NYC," RT video, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XzvtA5AdmgE
- 21. "ZOA to Biden: Apologize for Joining Jew-Haters Linda Sarsour, Rep. Omar, Salam Al-Marayati, Nihad Awad at 'Muslim Summit': ZOA Urges Biden: Reject Endorsements of Jew Haters/Israel Haters Omar, Ellison and Carson; and Retract Your

Anti-Israel Policies," July 23, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/07/10440853-zoa-biden-must-apologize-for-joining-jew-haters-linda-sarsour-rep-omar-salam-al-marayati-ni-had-awad-at-muslim-summit/">https://zoa.org/2020/07/10440853-zoa-biden-must-apologize-for-joining-jew-haters-linda-sarsour-rep-omar-salam-al-marayati-ni-had-awad-at-muslim-summit/</a>

- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Steve Postal, "Biden's Appointments Could Destroy Middle East Peace," *American Spectator*, Feb. 8, 2021, <a href="https://spectator.org/biden-middle-east-peace-2/">https://spectator.org/biden-middle-east-peace-2/</a>; ZOA, "Joe Biden's Hostile-to-Israel Appointments," <a href="https://zoa.org/biden-appoint-ments-watch/">https://zoa.org/biden-appoint-ments-watch/</a> (Collection of articles on individual appointments)
- 24. "ZOA Praises U.S. Senate for Passing Amendment to COVID Budget Res. to Keep the U.S. Embassy in Jerusalem," Feb. 5, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/02/10442291-zoa-praises-u-s-senate-for-passing-amendment-to-covid-budget-res-to-keep-the-u-s-embassy-in-jerusalem/">https://zoa.org/2021/02/10442291-zoa-praises-u-s-senate-for-passing-amendment-to-covid-budget-res-to-keep-the-u-s-embassy-in-jerusalem/</a>
- 25. Herb Keinon and Anna Ahronheim, "U.S. Envoy to Germany: U.N. Human Rights Council is Antisemitic," Jerusalem Post, Mar. 19, 2019, <a href="https://www.jpost.com/diaspora/antisemitism/us-envoy-to-germany-un-human-rights-council-is-antisemitic-583815">https://www.jpost.com/diaspora/antisemitism/us-envoy-to-germany-un-human-rights-council-is-antisemitic-583815</a>
- 26. "U.S. Decision To Reengage with the UN Human Rights Council," Sec'y of State Antony J. Blinken Press Statement, Feb. 8, 2021, <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-decision-to-reengage-with-the-un-human-rights-council/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-decision-to-reengage-with-the-un-human-rights-council/</a>
- 27. "ZOA Opposes Biden Admin Rejoining Israel-Bashing UNHRC; ZOA Praises Congressional Letter Declaring That Rejoining UNHRC Would Be 'Morally Reprehensible'," Feb. 9, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/02/10442302-zoa-criticizes-biden-admin-rejoining-israel-bashing-unhrc/">https://zoa.org/2021/02/10442302-zoa-criticizes-biden-admin-rejoining-israel-bashing-unhrc/</a>
- 28. "ZOA Praises Cong. Chip Roy for His "No Taxpayer Funding for UN Human Rights Council Act," Feb. 11, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/02/10442312-zoa-praises-cong-chip-roy-for-his-no-taxpayer-funding-for-un-human-rights-council-act/">https://zoa.org/2021/02/10442312-zoa-praises-cong-chip-roy-for-his-no-taxpayer-funding-for-un-human-rights-council-act/</a>
- 29. Trump, "The Inaugural Address"
- 30. "Readout of the Meeting between President Donald J. Trump and President Mahmoud Abbas of the Palestinian Authority," Trump White House Archives, May 3, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/readout-meeting-president-donald-j-trump-president-mahmoud-abbas-palestinian-authority/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/press-briefing-president-mahmoud-abbas-palestinian-authority/</a>; "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Sean Spicer," Trump White House Archives, May 3, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/press-briefing-press-

#### press-secretary-sean-spicer-050317/

- 31. "Remarks by Vice President Pence at the 5th Israeli-American Council National Conference," Trump White House Archives, Nov. 30, 2018, <a href="https://trumpwhite-house.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-vice-president-pence-5th-israe-li-american-council-national-conference/">https://trumpwhite-house.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-vice-president-pence-5th-israe-li-american-council-national-conference/</a>
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. "Israel's Envoy Blasts Biden administration Over Renewal of UNRWA Funding," JNS, Apr. 8, 2021, https://www.jns.org/biden-administration-plans-to-increase-aid-to-palestinians-by-over-200-million/
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. "ZOA Strongly Opposes Unlawful New U.S. Aid to PA and to UNRWA, Which Support Terrorism," Apr. 8, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/04/10442690-zoa-strongly-opposes-unlawful-new-u-s-aid-to-pa-and-to-unrwa-which-supports-terrorism/">https://zoa.org/2021/04/10442690-zoa-strongly-opposes-unlawful-new-u-s-aid-to-pa-and-to-unrwa-which-supports-terrorism/</a>
- 36. "Remarks by Vice President Pence at Christians United for Israel Annual D.C. Summit," Trump White House Archives, July 8, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-vice-president-pence-christians-united-israel-annual-d-c-summit/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-vice-president-pence-christians-united-israel-annual-d-c-summit/</a>
- 37. "Peace to Prosperity: A Vision to Improve the Lives of the Palestinian and Israeli People," Jan. 2020, 34, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Peace-to-Prosperity-0120.pdf">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Peace-to-Prosperity-0120.pdf</a>
- 38. Jacob Magid and Aaron Boxerman, "In Ramallah, Blinken Announces Plans to Reopen US Consulate in Jerusalem," Times of Israel, May 25, 2021, <a href="https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-ramallah-blinken-announces-plans-to-reopen-us-consulate-in-jerusalem/">https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-ramallah-blinken-announces-plans-to-reopen-us-consulate-in-jerusalem/</a>
- 39. Ibid.
- 40. "UNRWA Corruption Scandal Fact Sheet," UN Watch, Sept. 11, 2019, <a href="https://unwatch.org/unrwa-ethics-scandal-fact-sheet/">https://unwatch.org/unrwa-ethics-scandal-fact-sheet/</a>
- 41. "On U.S. Assistance to UNRWA," U.S. State Dep't. Press Statement, State Dep't Spokesperson Heather Nauert, U.S. State Dep't Archives, Aug. 31, 2018, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/on-u-s-assistance-to-unrwa/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/on-u-s-assistance-to-unrwa/index.html</a>. See also "Morton Klein: Trump Wisely Ends U.S. Funding to UNRWA," Breitbart, Sept. 6, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/2018/09/10378481-morton-klein-trump-wisely-ends-u-s-fund-undex.html">https://zoa.org/2018/09/10378481-morton-klein-trump-wisely-ends-u-s-fund-undex.html</a>

# ing-to-unrwa-breitbart/

- 42. Shmuel Katz, "Battleground: Fact and Fantasy in Palesstine," Taylor Productions, Ltd., pp. 23-28, <a href="https://refugeeacademy.org/upload/library/battleground">https://refugeeacademy.org/upload/library/battleground</a> <a href="mailto:fact\_and\_fantasy\_in\_palestine.pdf">fact\_and\_fantasy\_in\_palestine.pdf</a>
- 43. "US Report Finds Only 20,000 Palestinian Refugees in the World," Israel Hayom, July 18, 2018, <a href="https://www.israelhayom.com/2018/07/18/report-us-finds-only-20000-palestinian-refugees-in-the-world/">https://www.israelhayom.com/2018/07/18/report-us-finds-only-20000-palestinian-refugees-in-the-world/</a>
- 44. "Census Finds UN Figure of Palestinians in Lebanon Massively Inflated," i24 News, Dec. 25, 2017, <a href="https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/middle-east/163556-171225-census-finds-un-figure-of-palestinians-in-lebanon-massively-inflated">https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/middle-east/163556-171225-census-finds-un-figure-of-palestinians-in-lebanon-massively-inflated</a>
- 45. Presidential Memorandum, "Ceasing U.S. Participation in the JCPOA and Taking Additional Action to Counter Iran's Malign Influence and Deny Iran All Paths to a Nuclear Weapon," Trump White House Archives, May 8, 2018, <a href="https://trump-whitehouse.archives.gov/presidential-actions/ceasing-u-s-participation-jcpoa-tak-ing-additional-action-counter-irans-malign-influence-deny-iran-paths-nuclear-weapon/">https://trump-whitehouse.archives.gov/presidential-actions/ceasing-u-s-participation-jcpoa-tak-ing-additional-action-counter-irans-malign-influence-deny-iran-paths-nuclear-weapon/</a>
- 46. Ibid.
- 47. "President Donald J. Trump Is Reimposing All Sanctions Lifted Under the Unacceptable Iran Deal," Trump White House Archives, Nov. 2, 2018, <a href="https://trump-whitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-reimposing-sanctions-lifted-unacceptable-iran-deal/">https://trump-whitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-reimposing-sanctions-lifted-unacceptable-iran-deal/</a>
- 48. Secretary of State Michael R. Pompeo, "The Importance of Sanctions on Iran," U.S. State Dep't Press Statement, Nov. 18, 2020, U.S. State Dep't 2017-2021 Archives, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-importance-of-sanctions-on-iran/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-importance-of-sanctions-on-iran/index.html</a>
- 49. Morton A. Klein and Elizabeth A. Berney, "Don't Give Up Iran Sanctions Or Exclude Israel From Future Negotiations," JNS, Dec. 11, 2020, <a href="https://www.jns.org/">https://www.jns.org/</a> opinion/dont-give-up-iran-sanctions-or-exclude-israel-from-future-negotiations/
- 50. *E.g.,* "Readout of President Donald J. Trump's Meeting with Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu of Israel," Trump White House Archives, Sept. 26, 2018, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/readout-president-donald-j-trumps-meeting-prime-minister-benjamin-netanyahu-israel-4/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/readout-president-donald-j-trumps-meeting-prime-minister-benjamin-netanyahu-israel-4/</a>
- 51. "Remarks by President Trump on the Killing of Qasem Soleimani," Trump White House Archives, Jan. 3, 2020, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/brief-">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/brief-</a>

### ings-statements/remarks-president-trump-killing-gasem-soleimani/

- 52. Colonel Richard Kemp, "The Killing of a Nuclear Scientist May Save Countless Lives," Gatestone Institute, Nov. 30, 2020, <a href="https://www.gatestoneinstitute.">https://www.gatestoneinstitute.</a>
  org/16811/iran-fakhrizadeh-killing . See also "ZOA Criticizes Sen. Sanders, John
  Brennan, J Street, Ben Rhodes for Condemning the Killing of Iran's Nuclear Terrorist Fakhrizadeh," Dec. 1, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/12/10441705-zoa-criticizes-sen-sanders-john-brennan-j-street-ben-rhodes-for-condemning-killing-irans-nuclear-ter-rorist-fakhrizadeh/">https://zoa.org/2020/12/10441705-zoa-criticizes-sen-sanders-john-brennan-j-street-ben-rhodes-for-condemning-killing-irans-nuclear-ter-rorist-fakhrizadeh/</a>
- 53. *E.g.,* "Donald Trump Rally Speech Transcript Tampa, FL October 29," Oct. 29, 2020, <a href="https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/donald-trump-rally-speech-transcript-tampa-fl-october-29">https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/donald-trump-rally-speech-transcript-tampa-fl-october-29</a>
- 54. "ZOA: Depty Secy State Nominee Wendy Sherman: Hostile to Israel, Pro-Iran Deal," Jan. 25, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442045-zoa-another-bad-biden-nominee-wendy-sherman-brought-us-disastrous-iran-deal/">https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442045-zoa-another-bad-biden-nominee-wendy-sherman-brought-us-disastrous-iran-deal/</a>
- 55. "ZOA Opposes Robert Malley Serving as Special Envoy on Iran or Any Position," Jan. 24, 2021, https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442041-zoa-opposes-robert-malley-serving-as-special-envoy-on-iran-or-any-position/
- 56. "ZOA: John Kerry Another Dangerous Hostile-to-Israel, Pro-Iran Biden Appointee," Jan. 26, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442080-zoa-john-kerry-another-dangerous-hostile-to-israel-pro-iran-appointee/">https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442080-zoa-john-kerry-another-dangerous-hostile-to-israel-pro-iran-appointee/</a>
- 57. Bryant Harris, "Biden Picks Iran deal Negotiator as National Security Adviser," The National, Nov. 24, 2020, <a href="https://www.thenationalnews.com/">https://www.thenationalnews.com/</a> world/the-americas/biden-picks-iran-deal-negotiator-as-national-security-adviser-1.1116596
- 58. "Biden Chooses Iran Nuclear Deal Negotiator as His CIA Director," Telesur, Jan. 11, 2021, <a href="https://www.telesurenglish.net/news/Biden-Chooses-Iran-Nucle-ar-Deal-Negotiator-as-His-CIA-Director-20210111-0020.html">https://www.telesurenglish.net/news/Biden-Chooses-Iran-Nucle-ar-Deal-Negotiator-as-His-CIA-Director-20210111-0020.html</a>
- 59. "Biden Admin Takes Steps To Re-Enter The Iran Deal," House GOP, Apr. 7, 2021, <a href="https://www.gop.gov/biden-admin-takes-steps-to-re-enter-the-iran-deal/">https://www.gop.gov/biden-admin-takes-steps-to-re-enter-the-iran-deal/</a>
- 60. Avraham Gold, "Trump's Press Sec. Affirms Israel's 'Sovereign Right to Defend Itself," Jerusalem Post, May 10, 2018, <a href="https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/trumps-press-sec-affirms-israels-sovereign-right-to-defend-itself-556038">https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/trumps-press-sec-affirms-israels-sovereign-right-to-defend-itself-556038</a>
- 61. Benjamin Kerstein, "Israeli Cabinet Approves Ceasefire, Potentially Ending Gaza Operation Against Hamas," Algemeiner, May 20, 2021, <a href="https://www.algemeiner.">https://www.algemeiner</a>.

- com/2021/05/20/israeli-cabinet-approves-ceasefire-potentially-ending-gaza-operation-against-hamas-idf-believes-goals-have-been-achieved/; "ZOA: Concerns Raised that Israel, Under Pressure, Agrees to Ceasefire with Hamas," May 20, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/05/10443188-zoa-concerns-raised-that-israel-under-pressure-agrees-to-ceasefire-with-hamas/">https://zoa.org/2021/05/10443188-zoa-concerns-raised-that-israel-under-pressure-agrees-to-ceasefire-with-hamas/</a>
- 62. Michelle Nichols, "Flynn, Kushner Targeted Several States in Failed U.N. Lobbying: Diplomats," *Reuters,* Dec. 1, 2017, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-russia-un/flynn-kushner-targeted-several-states-in-failed-u-n-lobbying-diplomats-idUSKBN1DW015">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-russia-un/flynn-kushner-targeted-several-states-in-failed-u-n-lobbying-diplomats-idUSKBN1DW015</a>
- 63. "Leaked Documents Claim UN Anti-Settlement Resolution Orchestrated by US, PA Co-op," *Jerusalem Post*, Dec. 28, 2016, <a href="https://www.jpost.com/arab-israe-li-conflict/leaked-document-claims-un-anti-settlement-resolution-orchestrated-by-us-pa-co-op-476736">https://www.jpost.com/arab-israe-li-conflict/leaked-document-claims-un-anti-settlement-resolution-orchestrated-by-us-pa-co-op-476736</a>
- 64. Nichols, "Flynn, Kushner Targeted Several States"
- 65. "Leaked Documents Claim UN Anti-Settlement Resolution Orchestrated by US, PA Co-op," *supra*.
- 66. United Nations Security Council Resolution 2334, adopted December 23, 2016, <a href="https://www.un.org/webcast/pdfs/SRES2334-2016.pdf">https://www.un.org/webcast/pdfs/SRES2334-2016.pdf</a>
- 67. "Leading Int'l Legal Scholar Kontorovich Emphasizes at ZOA New York Event: US Embassy Should Move to Jerusalem," *ZOA*, Jan. 26, 2017, <a href="https://nyc.zoa.org/2017/01/26/leading-intl-legal-scholar-kontorovich-emphasizes-zoa-new-york-event-us-embassy-move-jerusalem/">https://nyc.zoa.org/2017/01/26/leading-intl-legal-scholar-kontorovich-emphasizes-zoa-new-york-event-us-embassy-move-jerusalem/</a>
- 68. "ZOA Praises Congress Condemning UNSC Resolution 2334 and Kerry Speech," Jan. 6, 2017, https://zoa.org/2017/01/10348280-zoa-praises-congress-condemning-unsc-resolution-2334-and-kerry-speech/
- 69. Roll Call on H. Res. 11, https://clerk.house.gov/Votes/201711
- 70. "H.Res.11 Objecting to United Nations Security Council Resolution 2334 as an obstacle to Israeli-Palestinian peace, and for other purposes," text, <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-resolution/11/text">https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-resolution/11/text</a>
- 71. "ZOA: Kerry's Speech Ignored the Facts and Endangers Israel's Safety and Security," Dec. 28, 2016, <a href="https://zoa.org/2016/12/10347355-zoa-kerrys-anti-isra-el-speech-filled-with-lies-and-proposal-of-hamaspa-terror-state-endangers-israel/">https://zoa.org/2016/12/10347355-zoa-kerrys-anti-isra-el-speech-filled-with-lies-and-proposal-of-hamaspa-terror-state-endangers-israel/</a>; UNSC Res. 2334, <a href="https://supra.">supra.</a>
- 72. "Israel-Jordan Armistice Agreement, Apr. 3, 1949," Article VI.8, stated: "The

provisions of this article shall not be interpreted as prejudicing, in any sense, an ultimate political settlement between the Parties to this Agreement." https://mfa. gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/mfadocuments/yearbook1/pages/israel-jordan%20armistice%20agreement.aspx. Likewise, the Israel-Egypt Armistice Agreement, Feb. 24, 1979, Article V.2, stated: "The Armistice Demarcation Line is not to be construed in any sense as a political or territorial boundary, and is delineated without prejudice to rights, claims and positions of either Party to the Armistice as regards ultimate settlement of the Palestine question." https://mfa.gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/mfadocuments/yearbook1/pages/israel-egypt%20armistice%20agreement.aspx And the Israel-Syria Armistice Agreement, July 20, 1949, Article II.2, likewise stated: "It is also recognised that no provision of this Agreement shall in any way prejudice the rights, claims and positions of either Party hereto in the ultimate peaceful settlement of the Palestine question, the provisions of this Agreement being dictated exclusively by military, and not by political, considerations." https://mfa.gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/mfadocuments/yearbook1/pages/israel-syria%20armistice%20agreement.aspx 73. "Statement by Prime Minister Begin to the National Convention of the Zionist Organization of America, 7 July 1977," (quoting Eban), Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/MFADocuments/Yearbook3/Pag-

74. Gerald Honigman, "How Long is Your Driveway, Mr. Bush?: Israel was never meant to be a rump state.," *Israel Nat'l News*, <a href="https://www.israelnationalnews.com/">https://www.israelnationalnews.com/</a> <a href="https://www.israelnationalnews.com/">Articles/Article.aspx/7653</a>; *Also see* "Governor George W. Bush on His Trip to Israel," *Jewish Virtual Library*, <a href="https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/governor-george-w-bush-on-his-trip-to-israel">https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/governor-george-w-bush-on-his-trip-to-israel</a> (commenting on "how really small Israel is").

es/12%20Statement%20by%20Prime%20Minister%20Begin%20to%20the%20Na-

- 75. "High-Ranking Officers Support of Sovereignty According to Trump's Plan," by Col. (Res.) Tal Braun, *Israel Nat'l News*, May 16, 2020, <a href="https://www.israelnatio-nalnews.com/News/News.aspx/280336">https://www.israelnatio-nalnews.com/News/News.aspx/280336</a>
- 76. Lahov Harkov, "Flynn Transcript Shows Russia Opposed Obama UN Resolution on Israel," June 18, 2020, <a href="https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/flynn-transcript-shows-russia-opposed-obama-un-resolution-on-israel-631884">https://www.jpost.com/israel-news/flynn-transcript-shows-russia-opposed-obama-un-resolution-on-israel-631884</a>; "New Details Emerge on How Russia Prevented Obama's Anti-Israel Resolution From Passing: Former US Pres. Obama pushed Resolution 2334 forward, but stopped short of force-

tion.aspx

- ing the creation of a Palestinian state. Here's why.," Israel Nat'l News, June 15, 2020, <a href="https://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/281857">https://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/281857</a>
- 77. "DOJ Drops Case Against Michael Flynn, in Wake of Internal Memo Release," *Fox News*, May 7, 2020, <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/politics/drops-doj-case-against-michael-flynn-in-wake-of-internal-memo-release">https://www.foxnews.com/politics/drops-doj-case-against-michael-flynn-in-wake-of-internal-memo-release</a>
- 78. "President John Adams Embraces A Jewish Homeland, (1819)," by Michael Feldberg, Jewish Virtual Library (quoting Adams' letter), <a href="https://www.jewishvirtual-library.org/president-john-adams-embraces-a-jewish-homeland-1819-2">https://www.jewishvirtual-library.org/president-john-adams-embraces-a-jewish-homeland-1819-2</a>
- 79. Martin Kramer, "The Forgotten Truth about the Balfour Declaration," *Mosaic Magazine*, June 5, 2017, <a href="https://mosaicmagazine.com/essay/2017/06/the-forgotten-truth-about-the-balfour-declaration/">https://mosaicmagazine.com/essay/2017/06/the-forgotten-truth-about-the-balfour-declaration/</a>; David Makovsky and Basia Rosenbaum, "The Hidden US Role in the Balfour Declaration," *Times of Israel*, Nov. 1, 2019, <a href="https://blogs.timesofisrael.com/the-hidden-us-role-in-the-balfour-declaration/">https://blogs.timesofisrael.com/the-hidden-us-role-in-the-balfour-declaration/</a>
- 80. David G. Dalin & Alfred J. Kolatch, "The Presidents of the United States & the Jews," Jonathan David Publishers, Inc., 2000, p.139; Also quoted in Dr. Yvette Alt Miller, "Presidential Quotes About Jews and Israel," Aish, Feb. 15, 2020, <a href="https://www.aish.com/ci/s/Presidential-Quotes-about-Jews-and-Israel.html">https://www.aish.com/ci/s/Presidential-Quotes-about-Jews-and-Israel.html</a>.
- 81. Dalin & Kolatch, "The Presidents of the United States & the Jews," p. 140.
- 82. "Joint Resolution Favoring the Establishment in Palestine of a National Home for the Jewish People," H.J. Res. 322, 67th Cong., 2d Sess, Pub. Res. 73, Sept 21, 1922, <a href="https://www.loc.gov/law/help/statutes-at-large/67th-congress/Session%202/c67s2ch372.pdf">https://www.loc.gov/law/help/statutes-at-large/67th-congress/Session%202/c67s2ch372.pdf</a>
- 83. "Convention Between the United States and Great Britain in respect of the rights of Palestine," Signed Dec. 3, 1924; Ratified by U.S. Senate Feb. 20, 1925; Ratified by President Coolidge, March 2, 1925; Ratified by Great Britain Mar. 18, 1925, <a href="http://www.alliedpowersholocaust.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/1924-Anglo-American-Convention.pdf">http://www.alliedpowersholocaust.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/1924-Anglo-American-Convention.pdf</a>
- 84. "The Mandate for Palestine," 24 Jul 1922, Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, <a href="https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Peace/Guide/Pages/The%20Mandate%20">https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Peace/Guide/Pages/The%20Mandate%20</a> <a href="mailto:for%20Palestine.aspx">for%20Palestine.aspx</a>
- 85. United Nations Charter, Chapter XII, International Trustee System, Article 80, <a href="https://www.un.org/en/sections/un-charter/chapter-xii/index.html">https://www.un.org/en/sections/un-charter/chapter-xii/index.html</a>
- 86. Howard Grief, "Article 80 and the UN Recognition of a 'Palestinian State',"

- Algemeiner, Sept. 22, 2011, <a href="https://www.algemeiner.com/2011/09/22/article-80-and-the-un-recognition-of-a-"palestinian-state"/">https://www.algemeiner.com/2011/09/22/article-80-and-the-un-recognition-of-a-"palestinian-state"/</a>
- 87. Lyndon Johnson, "Speech on Five Principles for Peace in the Middle East," June 19, 1967, <a href="https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/president-johnson-speech-on-five-principles-for-peace-in-the-middle-east-june-1967">https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/president-johnson-speech-on-five-principles-for-peace-in-the-middle-east-june-1967</a>
- 88. United Nations Security Council Resolution 242, Nov. 22, 1967, <a href="https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Peace/Guide/Pages/UN%20Security%20Council%20Resolution%20242.aspx">https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Peace/Guide/Pages/UN%20Security%20Council%20Resolution%20242.aspx</a>; Dr. Dore Gold, "48 years since Resolution 242: The Cornerstone of the Arab-Israeli Peace Process," Nov. 8, 2015, <a href="https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Peace/Guide/Pages/48-years-since-Resolution-242.aspx">https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Peace/Guide/Pages/48-years-since-Resolution-242.aspx</a>
- 89. Steven J. Rosen, "Israeli Settlements, American Pressure and Peace," Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, <a href="https://jcpa.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/StrategyRosen-14jun12.pdf">https://jcpa.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/StrategyRosen-14jun12.pdf</a>; "Letter From President Bush to Prime Minister Sharon," George W. Bush White House Archives, Apr. 14, 2005, <a href="https://georgewbush-white-house.archives.gov/news/releases/2004/04/20040414-3.html">https://georgewbush-white-house.archives.gov/news/releases/2004/04/20040414-3.html</a>
- 90. Herbert Haskell, "Letter from State Department Legal Advisor Concerning Legality of Israeli Settlements in Occupied Territories," Apr. 21, 1978, reprinted by Jewish Virtual Library, <a href="https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/state-department-legal-advisor-concerning-the-legality-of-israeli-settlements">https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/state-department-legal-advisor-concerning-the-legality-of-israeli-settlements</a> (Hansell said that the state of occupation would end if Israel and Jordan entered into a peace treaty. Jordan and Israel signed a peace treaty so in 1994, but the Hansell letter was not updated. *Id.*)
- 91. "Excerpts From Interview With President Reagan Conducted By Five Reporters," *New York Times,* Feb. 3, 1981, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1981/02/03/world/excerpts-from-interview-with-president-reagan-conducted-by-five-reporters.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1981/02/03/world/excerpts-from-interview-with-president-reagan-conducted-by-five-reporters.html</a>
- 92. Ibid.
- 93. "Remarks by President Obama on a New Beginning, Cairo University," June 4, 2009, <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-cairo-university-6-04-09">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-cairo-university-6-04-09</a>
- 94. "Remarks by the President [Obama] on the Middle East and North Africa," May 19, 2011, <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2011/05/19/remarks-president-middle-east-and-north-africa">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2011/05/19/remarks-president-middle-east-and-north-africa</a>
- 95. "Address by President Obama to the 71st Session of the United Nations General Assembly," Sept. 20, 2016, <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-of-">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-of-</a>

- <u>fice/2016/09/20/address-president-obama-71st-session-united-nations-general-as-</u> <u>sembly</u>
- 96. Steven J. Rosen, "Israeli Settlements, American Pressure and Peace," Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, <a href="https://jcpa.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/Strate-gyRosen-14jun12.pdf">https://jcpa.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/Strate-gyRosen-14jun12.pdf</a>
- 97. "Support Bill to Override Obama Order Labeling Israeli Goods as 'Made in West Bank'," Feb. 9, 2016, <a href="https://zoa.org/2016/02/10313458-zoa-support-bill-to-override-obama-order-labeling-israeli-goods-from-judeasamaria-as-made-in-west-bank/">https://zoa.org/2016/02/10313458-zoa-support-bill-to-override-obama-order-labeling-israeli-goods-from-judeasamaria-as-made-in-west-bank/</a>
- 98. "ZOA Criticizes Obama Admin. For Supporting Anti-Semitic E.U. Policy to Boycott Judea/Samaria Products," Nov. 16, 2015, <a href="https://zoa.org/2015/11/10303756-zoa-criticizes-obama-admin-for-supporting-anti-semitic-e-u-policy-to-boycott-judeasamaria-products/">https://zoa.org/2015/11/10303756-zoa-criticizes-obama-admin-for-supporting-anti-semitic-e-u-policy-to-boycott-judeasamaria-products/</a>
- 99. "More Obama Hostility Toward Israel Singles Out and Attacks Pro-Israel Part of Trade Bill," Feb. 12, 2016, <a href="https://zoa.org/2016/02/10314013-more-obama-hostility-toward-israel-administration-singles-out-and-attacks-pro-israel-part-of-trade-bill/">https://zoa.org/2016/02/10314013-more-obama-hostility-toward-israel-administration-singles-out-and-attacks-pro-israel-part-of-trade-bill/</a>
- 100. Ben Harris, "Obama: Israelis Should Soul-Search About Seriousness on Peace," *JTA*, Mar. 2, 2011, <a href="https://www.jta.org/2011/03/02/politics/obama-israelis-should-soul-search-about-seriousness-on-peace">https://www.jta.org/2011/03/02/politics/obama-israelis-should-soul-search-about-seriousness-on-peace</a>
- 101. "Statement by President Trump on Jerusalem," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 6, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/state-ment-president-trump-jerusalem/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/state-ment-president-trump-jerusalem/</a>; "President Donald J. Trump's Proclamation on Jerusalem as the Capital of the State of Israel," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 6, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trumps-proclamation-jerusalem-capital-state-israel/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trumps-proclamation-jerusalem-capital-state-israel/</a>
- 102. "Statement by President Trump on Jerusalem," Ibid.
- 103. The Jerusalem Embassy Act of 1995, Pub. L. 104–45, Nov. 8, 1995 <a href="https://www.congress.gov/104/plaws/publ45/PLAW-104publ45.pdf">https://www.congress.gov/104/plaws/publ45/PLAW-104publ45.pdf</a>
- 104. *E.g.* Foreign Relations Authorization Act, Fiscal Year 2003, §214(a), 116 Stat. 1350, Pub. Law 107-228, Sept. 30, 2002, <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-116/pdf/STATUTE-116-Pg1350.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-116-Pg1350.pdf</a>
- 105. Written Testimony of ZOA Nat'l President Morton A. Klein, Hearing on Mov-

- ing the American Embassy in Israel to Jerusalem: Challenges and Opportunities, Before the House of Representatives Committee on Oversight and Government Reform Subcommittee on National Security, Nov. 8. 2017, <a href="https://www.congress.gov/115/meeting/house/106601/witnesses/HHRG-115-GO06-Wstate-KleinM-20171108.pdf">https://www.congress.gov/115/meeting/house/106601/witnesses/HHRG-115-GO06-Wstate-KleinM-20171108.pdf</a> 106. "ZOA Praises President Trump for Moving US Embassy to Jerusalem," May 14, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/2018/05/10378017-zoa-praises-president-trump-for-moving-us-embassy-to-jerusalem/">https://zoa.org/2018/05/10378017-zoa-praises-president-trump-for-moving-us-embassy-to-jerusalem/</a>
- 107. "WTAS: Support for the Opening of the United States Embassy in Jerusalem" Trump White House Archives, May 15, 2018, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/wtas-support-opening-united-states-embassy-jerusalem/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/wtas-support-opening-united-states-embassy-jerusalem/</a>; "Support For President Trump's Decision To Recognize Jerusalem As Israel's Capital," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 7, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/support-president-trumps-decision-recognize-jerusalem-israels-capital/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/support-president-trumps-decision-recognize-jerusalem-israels-capital/</a>
- 108. "Statement from the Press Secretary on the Move of the Paraguayan Embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem, Israel," Trump White House Archives, May 22, 2018, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-move-paraguayan-embassy-tel-aviv-jerusalem-israel/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statement-press-secretary-move-paraguayan-embassy-tel-aviv-jerusalem-israel/</a>; Statement from the Press Secretary on the Move of the Guatemalan Embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem, Israel, Trump White House Archives, May 17, 2018, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-move-paraguayan-embassy-tel-aviv-jerusalem-israel/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-move-paraguayan-embassy-tel-aviv-jerusalem-israel/</a>
- 109. Foreign Relations Authorization Act, Fiscal Year 2003, §214(d), 116 Stat. 1350, Pub. Law 107-228, Sept. 30, 2002, <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-116/pdf/STATUTE-116-Pg1350.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-116-Pg1350.pdf</a>
- 110. "ZOA Thrilled: 17 Years After ZOA Filed Lawsuit Trump Allows Americans Born in Jerusalem, Israel to State That on Passport: ZOA Also Praises Pres. Trump for Ending U.S. Restrictions on Scientific Research in Judea/Samaria and Golan Hts. and for Historic Fighting-Antisemitism Agreement with Bahrain," Oct. 29, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/10/10441547-zoa-thrilled-17-years-after-zoa-filed-lawsuit-trump-allows-americans-born-in-jerusalem-israel-to-state-that-on-passport/">https://zoa.org/2020/10/10441547-zoa-thrilled-17-years-after-zoa-filed-lawsuit-trump-allows-americans-born-in-jerusalem-israel-to-state-that-on-passport/</a>
- 111. "Franco-British Agreement on Northern Border," a/k/a "Newcombe-Paulet Agreement," a/k/a "Agreement Between His Majesty's Government and the French

- Government respecting the Boundary Line Between Syria and Palestine from the Mediterranean to El Hamme," March 7, 1923, English and French, with maps, British treaty archive, at <a href="http://treaties.fco.gov.uk/docs/pdf/1923/TS0013.pdf">http://treaties.fco.gov.uk/docs/pdf/1923/TS0013.pdf</a> El Hamme, or Al Hamma, is apparently now the site of Israel's Hamat Gader park in the Golan. See <a href="http://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/hamat-gader-hot-springs">http://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/hamat-gader-hot-springs</a>
- 112. For a detailed discussion of the Golan's Jewish history, legal and security issues, *see* "Written Testimony of ZOA Nat'l President Morton A. Klein, Hearing on A New Horizon In U.S.-Israel Relations: From An American Embassy In Jerusalem To Potential Recognition Of Israeli Sovereignty Over The Golan Heights," before the House of Representatives Committee on Oversight and Government Reform Subcommittee on National Security, July 17, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Morton-Klein-Recognize-Israeli-Sovereignty-over-Golan-Congressinal-Written-Testimony-July-17-2018-.pdf">https://zoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Morton-Klein-Recognize-Israeli-Sovereignty-over-Golan-Congressinal-Written-Testimony-July-17-2018-.pdf</a>
- 113. *See* "ZOA Praises Pres. Trump's Proclamation That U.S. Must Recognize Israeli Sovereignty Over the Golan Heights," Mar. 21, 2019, <a href="https://zoa.org/2019/03/10395688-zoa-praises-pres-trumps-proclamation-that-u-s-must-recognize-israeli-sovereignty-over-the-golan-heights/">https://zoa.org/2019/03/10395688-zoa-praises-pres-trumps-proclamation-that-u-s-must-recognize-israeli-sovereignty-over-the-golan-heights/</a> Trump's twitter account first announcing Golan recognition has been suspended.
- 114. "Remarks by President Trump at Signing of Presidential Proclamation Recognizing Israel's Sovereign Right Over the Golan Heights," Trump White House Archives, Mar. 26, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-signing-presidential-proclamation-recognizing-israels-sovereign-right-golan-heights/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-signing-presidential-proclamation-recognizing-israels-sovereign-right-golan-heights/</a>
- 115. Jacob Magid and TOI Staff, "Netanyahu Responds to Blinken: Golan Will Remain Part of Israel Forever," Times of Israel, Feb. 9, 2021, <a href="https://www.timesofis-rael.com/netanyahu-responds-to-blinken-golan-will-remain-part-of-israel-forever/">https://www.timesofis-rael.com/netanyahu-responds-to-blinken-golan-will-remain-part-of-israel-forever/</a>
- 116. "Secretary Michael R. Pompeo Remarks to the Press," U.S. State Dep't Archives, Nov. 18, 2019, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/secretary-michael-r-pompeo-remarks-to-the-press/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/secretary-michael-r-pompeo-remarks-to-the-press/index.html</a>
- 117. Eugene Kontorovich, "Pompeo Busts the 'Occupation' Myth," Wall Street Journal, Nov. 19, 2019, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/pompeo-busts-the-occupation-myth-11574207220?mod=e2two">https://www.wsj.com/articles/pompeo-busts-the-occupation-myth-11574207220?mod=e2two</a>.
- 118. @SecPompeo, Nov. 19, 2020, https://twitter.com/secpompeo/sta-

#### tus/1329447460553576449?lang=en

- 119. "U.S., Israel Expand Reach of Binational Foundations and Establish New Scientific and Technological Cooperation Agreement," U.S. Embassy Jerusalem Press Release, Oct. 28, 2020, <a href="https://il.usembassy.gov/u-s-israel-expand-reach-of-bi-national-foundations-and-establish-new-scientific-and-technological-cooperation-agreement/">https://il.usembassy.gov/u-s-israel-expand-reach-of-bi-national-foundations-and-establish-new-scientific-and-technological-cooperation-agreement/</a>
- 120. President Donald Trump, "Vision for Peace," Trump White House Archives, Jan. 2020, p. 8, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/up-loads/2020/01/Peace-to-Prosperity-0120.pdf">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/up-loads/2020/01/Peace-to-Prosperity-0120.pdf</a>
- 121. Ibid., pp. 8 & 11-12.
- 122. Ibid.,p. 11-12.
- 123. Ibid., p. 15.
- 124. Ibid., p. 16.
- 125. Ibid., p. 16.
- 126. Ibid., p. 16-17.
- 127. *See* "ZOA Praises Certain Aspects of President Trump's Plan to End the Arab-Islamic War Against Israel," Jan. 28, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/01/10436732-zoa-praises-certain-aspects-of-president-trumps-plan-to-end-the-arab-islamic-waragainst-israel/">https://zoa.org/2020/01/10436732-zoa-praises-certain-aspects-of-president-trumps-plan-to-end-the-arab-islamic-waragainst-israel/</a>
- 128. Trump, "Vision for Peace," Appendix 1, Conceptual maps.
- 129. Ibid., pp. 34-35.
- 130. "Marking of Country of Origin," Press Statement by Secretary of State Mike Pompeo, Nov. 19, 2020, archived at <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/marking-of-country-of-origin/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/marking-of-country-of-origin/index.html</a> (the "Current Labeling Regulations"); The U.S. Customs and Border Protection, DHS, "General Notice on "Country of Origin Marking of Products from the West Bank and Gaza," Federal Register, 12/23/20, <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/12/23/2020-28547/country-of-origin-marking-of-products-from-the-west-bank-and-gaza">https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/12/23/2020-28547/country-of-origin-marking-of-products-from-the-west-bank-and-gaza</a>. Also see "ZOA Thanks Trump/Pompeo for Israel Labeling Rules; BDS Action; Affirming Israeli 'Settlements' & More," Nov. 19, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/11/10441672-zoa-thanks-trump-pompeo-for-israel-labeling-rules-bds-action-affirming-israeli-settlements-more/">https://zoa.org/2020/11/10441672-zoa-thanks-trump-pompeo-for-israel-labeling-rules-bds-action-affirming-israeli-settlements-more/</a>
- 131. "J Street Sides With Israel's Enemies and Works to Destroy Support for Israel," ZOA Special Report, <a href="https://zoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/J-Street-Full-Re-">https://zoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/J-Street-Full-Re-</a>

#### port-H.pdf

- 132. New Israel Fund Profile, NGO Monitor, Jan. 4, 2021, <a href="https://www.ngo-monitor.org/funder/new\_israel\_fund/">https://www.ngo-monitor.org/funder/new\_israel\_fund/</a>
- 133. "ZOA to Biden: Continue Labeling Israeli Products from Judea/Samaria as "Product of Israel" Don't Listen to Extremists Demanding Change: ZOA Condemns Extremist Hostile-to-Israel Groups J Street, Peace Now, New Israel Fund, Ameinu, PPI, T'ruah Demand to Revert to Anti-Israel Labeling Regulations," Mar. 3, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/03/10442533-zoa-to-biden-continue-labeling-israeli-products-from-judea-samaria-as-product-of-israel/">https://zoa.org/2021/03/10442533-zoa-to-biden-continue-labeling-israeli-products-from-judea-samaria-as-product-of-israel/</a>
- 134. "ZOA Spearheads Letter with 24 Pro-Israel Jewish & Rabbinic Organizations to Maintain Current "Made in Israel" Labeling Regulations," Mar. 10, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/03/10442553-zoa-spearheads-letter-with-24-pro-israel-jewish-rabbinic-organizations-to-maintain-current-made-in-israel-labeling-regulations/">https://zoa.org/2021/03/10442553-zoa-spearheads-letter-with-24-pro-israel-jewish-rabbinic-organizations-to-maintain-current-made-in-israel-labeling-regulations/</a> (With link to the letter: <a href="https://files.constantcontact.com/8fa97eec701/323d-f64b-c82b-4b70-9f83-dcdd6af2a4cc.pdf">https://files.constantcontact.com/8fa97eec701/323d-f64b-c82b-4b70-9f83-dcdd6af2a4cc.pdf</a> )
- 135. *E.g.*, Sec'y of State Michael R. Pompeo, "The International Criminal Court Unfairly Targets Israel," U.S. State Dep't Archives, Dec. 20, 2019, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-international-criminal-court-unfairly-targets-israel/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-international-criminal-court-unfairly-targets-israel/index.html</a>
- 136. Sec'y of State Michael R. Pompeo, "The International Criminal Court's Illegitimate Prosecutions," U.S. State Dep't Archives, May 15, 2020, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-international-criminal-courts-illegitimate-prosecutions/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-international-criminal-courts-illegitimate-prosecutions/index.html</a>
- 137. U.S. State Dep't Spokesperson Heather Nauert, "Closure of the PLO Office in Washington," U.S. State Dep't Archives, Sept. 10, 2018, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/closure-of-the-plo-office-in-washington/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/closure-of-the-plo-office-in-washington/index.html</a>
- 138. "Secretary Michael R. Pompeo At a Press Availability with Secretary of Defense Mark Esper, Attorney General William Barr, and National Security Advisor Robert O'Brien," Remarks to the Press, U.S. State Dep't Archives, June 11, 2020, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/secretary-michael-r-pompeo-at-a-press-availabili-ty-with-secretary-of-defense-mark-esper-attorney-general-william-barr-and-nation-al-security-advisor-robert-obrien/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/secretary-michael-r-pompeo-at-a-press-availabili-ty-with-secretary-of-defense-mark-esper-attorney-general-william-barr-and-nation-al-security-advisor-robert-obrien/index.html</a>
- 139. "<u>The United States Opposes the ICC Investigation into the Palestinian Situation</u>," Press Statement by Sec'y of State Antony J. Blinken, Mar. 3, 2021.
- 140. "Portman, Cardin Lead Bipartisan Senate Call for Secretary Blinken to Contin-

- ue to Defend Israel Against Politically Motivated Investigations by the International Criminal Court," March 11, 2021.
- 141. "Ending Sanctions and Visa Restrictions against Personnel of the International Criminal Court," Press Statement of Secretary of State Antony Blinken, Apr. 2, 2021, <a href="https://www.state.gov/ending-sanctions-and-visa-restrictions-against-person-nel-of-the-international-criminal-court/">https://www.state.gov/ending-sanctions-and-visa-restrictions-against-person-nel-of-the-international-criminal-court/</a>
- 142. "ZOA to Biden: Apologize for Joining Jew-Haters Linda Sarsour, Rep. Omar, Salam Al-Marayati, Nihad Awad at 'Muslim Summit'," July 23, 2020, <a href="https://zoa.org/2020/07/10440853-zoa-biden-must-apologize-for-joining-jew-haters-linda-sar-sour-rep-omar-salam-al-marayati-nihad-awad-at-muslim-summit/">https://zoa.org/2020/07/10440853-zoa-biden-must-apologize-for-joining-jew-haters-linda-sar-sour-rep-omar-salam-al-marayati-nihad-awad-at-muslim-summit/</a>
- 143. "The Abraham Accords," Curated Tweets by State Dep't Near Eastern Affairs, Sec'y Pompeo Tweet, U.S. State Dep't Archives, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-abraham-accords/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-abraham-accords/index.html</a>
- 144. *E.g.*, "Joint Statement by the United States, the Kingdom of Bahrain, and the State of Israel," Trump White House Archives, Oct. 19, 2020, <a href="https://trumpwhite-house.archives.gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-united-states-kingdom-bahrain-state-israel/">https://trumpwhite-house.archives.gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-united-states-kingdom-bahrain-state-israel/</a>
- 145. "President Cleveland Appoints Nageeb Arbeely to Replace Anti-Semitic Selah Merrill as Consul at Jerusalem, October 15, 1885," Shapell History Collection, <a href="https://www.shapell.org/manuscript/grover-cleveland-appoints-jerusalem-consul-nageeb-arbeely-to-replace-antisemitic-selah-merrill/">https://www.shapell.org/manuscript/grover-cleveland-appoints-jerusalem-consul-nageeb-arbeely-to-replace-antisemitic-selah-merrill/</a>; Binyamin Rose, "Does History Favor a Trump Comeback?," *Mishpacha Weekly*, Dec. 9, 2020, <a href="https://mish-pacha.com/does-history-favor-a-trump-comeback/">https://mish-pacha.com/does-history-favor-a-trump-comeback/</a>
- 146. Dalin & Kolatch, "The Presidents of the United States & the Jews," p. 117
- 147. "ZOA Urges Senate to Confirm David Friedman as Ambassador to Israel," Feb. 15, 2017, https://zoa.org/2017/02/10353005-zoa-urges-senate-to-confirm-david-
- friedman-as-ambassador-to-israel/
- 148. "Netanyahu bids farewell, says 'never a better US Ambassador than David Friedman'," JNS, Jan. 17, 2021, <a href="https://www.jns.org/israeli-cabinet-bids-fare-well-to-outgoing-u-s-ambassador-david-friedman/">https://www.jns.org/israeli-cabinet-bids-fare-well-to-outgoing-u-s-ambassador-david-friedman/</a>
- 149. "Reform Jewish Movement Opposes David Friedman's Nomination for U.S. Ambassador to Israel," Union for Reform Judaism, Feb. 17, 2017, <a href="https://urj.org/">https://urj.org/</a>
  <a href="press-room/reform-jewish-movement-opposes-david-friedmans-nomination-us-am-">https://urj.org/</a>
  <a href="press-room/">https://urj.org/</a>
  <a href="press-r

#### bassador-israel

- 150. "Five Fmr. U.S. Amb. to Israel Who Criticized Nominee Friedman Are Hostile to Israel, Are Biased Not Credible: They Previously Harmed US-Israel Relations, Undiplomatically," Feb. 17, 2017, <a href="https://zoa.org/2017/02/10353245-pro-iran-deal-hostile-to-israel-fmr-ambassadors-criticizing-nominee-friedman-are-biased-not-cred-ible/">https://zoa.org/2017/02/10353245-pro-iran-deal-hostile-to-israel-fmr-ambassadors-criticizing-nominee-friedman-are-biased-not-cred-ible/</a>
- 151. *See, e.g.,* Ibid.,; and Biden Appointments Watch, <a href="https://zoa.org/biden-appointments-watch/">https://zoa.org/biden-appointments-watch/</a>
- 152. Amcha Initiative incident database, 2015 to present, accessed on March 15, 2021, https://amchainitiative.org/search-by-incident#incident/display-by-date/
- 153. "ZOA's Title VI Case Against Rutgers Reopened by US Civil Rights Office," Sept. 5, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/2018/09/10378469-zoas-title-vi-case-against-rutgers-reopened-by-us-civil-rights-office/">https://zoa.org/2018/09/10378469-zoas-title-vi-case-against-rutgers-reopened-by-us-civil-rights-office/</a>
- 154. U.S. Dep't of Education, Office of Civil Rights, letter to Morton Klein & Susan Tuchman, ZOA, re: OCR Complaint No. 11-19-2214 Resolution Letter, Dec. 10, 2019, <a href="https://zoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/OCR-Resolution-Letter-ter-to-ZOA-12-10-19.pdf">https://zoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/OCR-Resolution-Letter-to-ZOA-12-10-19.pdf</a> . See also "Triggered by ZOA's Complaint, Duke U. Like UNC Enters into Agreement with U.S. Govt to Address Campus Anti-Semitism," Dec. 17, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/2019/12/10431913-431913/">https://zoa.org/2019/12/10431913-431913/</a>
- 155. "Executive Order on Combating Anti-Semitism," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 11, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-combating-anti-semitism/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-combating-anti-semitism/</a>. See also "ZOA Thanks President Trump & Jared Kushner for Wonderful 2019 Hanukkah Gift: An Effective Executive Order to Protect Jewish Students Facing Growing Campus Antisemitism," Dec. 11, 2019, <a href="https://zoa.org/2019/12/10431364-zoa-thanks-president-trump-jared-kushner-for-wonderful-2019-hanukkah-gift-an-effective-executive-order-to-protect-jewish-students-facing-growing-campus-antisemitism/">https://zoa.org/2019/12/10431364-zoa-thanks-president-trump-jared-kushner-for-wonderful-2019-hanukkah-gift-an-effective-executive-order-to-protect-jewish-students-facing-growing-campus-antisemitism/">https://zoa.org/2019/12/10431364-zoa-thanks-president-trump-jared-kushner-for-wonderful-2019-hanukkah-gift-an-effective-executive-order-to-protect-jewish-students-facing-growing-campus-antisemitism/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/presidential-actions/</a>
- 156. Ibid.
- 157. "Nominee for Asst. Attorney General for Civil Rights Division Kristin Clarke is a Racist, Jew-Hater, Israel-Hater-Withdraw This Horrific Nomination," ZOA, Jan. 14, 2021, <a href="https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442018-nominee-for-asst-attorney-general-for-civil-rights-division-kristin-clarke-is-a-racist-jew-hater-israel-hater-withdraw-this-hor-rific-nomination/">https://zoa.org/2021/01/10442018-nominee-for-asst-attorney-general-for-civil-rights-division-kristin-clarke-is-a-racist-jew-hater-israel-hater-withdraw-this-hor-rific-nomination/</a>

- 158. Ibid.
- 159. mmigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) implemented a 2004 order of deportation to the Federal Republic of Germany of Jakiw Palij, a former Nazi SS labor camp guard in German-occupied Poland and a postwar resident of Queens, New York.
- 160. "Statement from the Press Secretary," Trump White House Archives, Aug. 21, 2018, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/state-ment-press-secretary-30/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/state-ment-press-secretary-30/</a>. See also "ZOA Praises Pres. Trump and U.S. Amb. to Germany Grenell for Deporting Nazi War Criminal," Aug. 21, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/2018/08/10378450-zoa-praises-pres-trump-and-u-s-amb-to-germany-grenell-for-deporting-nazi-war-criminal/">https://zoa-praises-pres-trump-and-u-s-amb-to-germany-grenell-for-deporting-nazi-war-criminal/</a> "Memorandum of Understanding on Anti-Semitism," U.S. State Dept. Office of the Spokesman, U.S. State Dept. Archives, Oct. 27, 2020, <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/memorandum-of-understanding-on-anti-semitism/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/memorandum-of-understanding-on-anti-semitism/index.html</a>
- 161. Robert Kraychik, "Joel Pollak: The Definitive Takedown of the Charlottesville 'Very Fine People' Hoax," *Breitbart*, Mar. 19, 2019, & video link therein to Trump's press conference, <a href="https://www.breitbart.com/radio/2019/03/19/breitbart-news-pollak-definitive-takedown-of-the-charlottesville-very-fine-people-hoax/">https://www.breitbart.com/radio/2019/03/19/breitbart-news-pollak-definitive-takedown-of-the-charlottesville-very-fine-people-hoax/</a>
- 162. "S.J.Res.49 A joint resolution condemning the violence and domestic terrorist attack that took place during events between August 11 and August 12, 2017, in Charlottesville, Virginia, recognizing the first responders who lost their lives while monitoring the events, offering deepest condolences to the families and friends of those individuals who were killed and deepest sympathies and support to those individuals who were injured by the violence, expressing support for the Charlottesville community, rejecting White nationalists, White supremacists, the Ku Klux Klan, neo-Nazis, and other hate groups, and urging the President and the President's Cabinet to use all available resources to address the threats posed by those groups," Sept. 14, 2017, <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-joint-resolution/49">https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-joint-resolution/49</a>
- 163. "Statement by President Trump," Aug. 14, 2017, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.">https://trumpwhitehouse.</a> archives.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-trump/
- 164. "ADL Condemns President Trump's Remarks," Aug. 15, 2017, <a href="https://www.adl.org/news/press-releases/adl-condemns-president-trumps-remarks">https://www.adl.org/news/press-releases/adl-condemns-president-trumps-remarks</a>
- 165. Jonathan Tobin, "The ADL Chooses Anti-Trump over Anti-Semitism: How

- a Democratic Operative Led the Venerable Hate-Monitoring Group Off a Partisan Cliff," National Review, July 17, 2018, <a href="https://www.nationalreview.com/2018/07/">https://www.nationalreview.com/2018/07/</a> anti-defamation-league-anti-trump-anti-semitism/
- 166. Ibid.,; see also "ZOA Letter to Sen. Foreign Relations Committee Endorsing Mike Pompeo for Secretary of State," Apr. 11, 2018, <a href="https://zoa.org/2018/04/10377881-zoa-letter-to-sen-foreign-relations-committee-endorsing-mike-pompeo-for-secretary-of-state/">https://zoa.org/2018/04/10377881-zoa-letter-to-sen-foreign-relations-committee-endorsing-mike-pompeo-for-secretary-of-state/</a>
- 167. Ibid.
- 168. "Biden 2020 Campaign Launch Video: 'We Are in a Battle for the Soul of This Nation'," Daily Beast, Apr. 25, 2019, at <a href="https://www.thedailybeast.com/joe-biden-2020-video-attacks-trump-we-are-in-a-battle-for-the-soul-of-this-nation">https://www.thedailybeast.com/joe-biden-2020-video-attacks-trump-we-are-in-a-battle-for-the-soul-of-this-nation</a>
- 169. https://twitter.com/USJewishDems/status/1310977301342023680
- 170. https://twitter.com/Amy\_Siskind/status/1310999546902781953
- 171. Rabbi Heshie Billet, "End the Gorka Calumny," Algemeiner, May 5, 2017, <a href="https://www.algemeiner.com/2017/05/05/end-the-gorka-calumny/">https://www.algemeiner.com/2017/05/05/end-the-gorka-calumny/</a>
- 172. *See* Morton Klein, "Written Testimony to Congress' Judiciary Committee on Hate Crimes and White Nationalism," April 9, 2019, List of President Trump's strong statements opposing Nazism and white supremacists, pp. 23-24, <a href="https://docs.house.gov/meetings/JU/JU00/20190409/109266/HHRG-116-JU00-Wstate-KleinM-20190409.pdf">https://docs.house.gov/meetings/JU/JU00/20190409/109266/HHRG-116-JU00-Wstate-KleinM-20190409.pdf</a>
- 173. "Remarks by President Trump in State of the Union Address," Trump White House Archives, Feb. 6, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-state-ments/remarks-president-trump-state-union-address-2/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-state-ments/remarks-president-trump-state-union-address-2/</a>
- 174. "Remarks by President Trump at the Israeli American Council National Summit 2019," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 8, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.">https://trumpwhitehouse.</a> archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-israeli-american-council-national-summit-2019/
- 175. "Remarks by President Trump at Hanukkah Reception and Signing of an Executive Order Combating Anti-Semitism," Trump White House Archives, Dec. 11, 2019, <a href="https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-hanukkah-reception-signing-executive-order-combating-anti-semitism/">https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-hanukkah-reception-signing-executive-order-combating-anti-semitism/</a>
- 176. Begley, "Read Donald Trump's Speech to AIPAC."